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IMPLICATIONS OF THE FAILURE OF THE
HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION

FRIDAY, JULY 27, 1990

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met at 2:22 p.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirksen
Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Riegle, Dodd, Dixon, Bryan, Kassebaum, Pres-
sler, and Pell.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RIEGLE

The CHAIRMAN. Let me welcome all those in attendance this
afternoon. We're starting a little late because the Senate is in ses-
sion on the farm bill and is voting. As a matter of fact, we just fin-
ished a roll-call vote, and there may be others that might interrupt
us this afternoon.

This afternoon’s hearing concerns the implications of the antici-
pated failure of the largest guarantor of student loans, the Higher
Education Assistance Foundation, known as HEAF.

We will hear witnesses from the Department of Education, GAO,
and Sallie Mae. And we are grateful for their willingness to come
here in the midst of a very difficult situation.

A large proportion of the loans guaranteed by HEAF have de-
faulted, and a continuing heavy flow of defaults is expected. Be-
cause guarantors with bad losses records receive only partial reim-
bursement from the Education Department, the loan defaults have
led to loss at HEAF, which at some point will be unable to meet its
obligations to reimburse banks and their lenders for these losses.

HEAF's failure has raised concerns among banks about whether
all of their losses will ultimately ba covered. If banks do not have
confidence that someone will reirnburse the:n, they may be reluc-
tant to make new loans.

Concern has also been raised about Sallie Mae’s exposure to
HEATF. Since reports about HEAF’s problems became public, Sallie
Mae stock has declined 13 percent, and news of HEAF’s problems
was cited by the Washington Post as a factor in the 106-point stock
market plunge early on Monday.

While these developments are serious in their own right, HEAF’s
failure raises perhaps even more troubling concerns about the
design of Federal Government guarantee programs.

(1) '
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In too many cases, including deposit insurance, the Farmers
Home Administration, the Federal Housing Administration, and
the Guaranteed Student Loan Program—to just name a few—losses
on Federal guarantees have a tendency to mount up well past
levels that were earlier envisioned by even the most pessimistic
projections.

In the case of student loans, we are now losing money because of
defaults at the rate of about $2.3 billion a year. And the number is
rising despite a series of legislative and administrative changes in
recent years intended to reverse this trend.

The HEAF failure may add to the Government’s losses. Once
again, it appears that the Federal Government has explicitly or im-
plicitly guaranteed risks stemming from the behavior of financial
institutions over which it has little or no control.

In the case of S&L's, we let State chartering agencies expand
thrift powers in dangerous areas while we maintained Federal de-
posit insurance. Risk involving Government sponsored enterprises,
GSE’s as we call them, with nearly a trillion dollars of implicitly
guaranteed liabilities is another area that this committee has been
examining very carefully.

Though most GSE'’s are currently prospering, safety and sound-
ness regulation has been lax in the past and Government losses
have occurred at one GSE.

Guarantors are critical elements of the Student Loan Program.
Lenders rely heavily on their performance in processing and
making payment on claims. Yet, there doesn’t seem to be an ade-
quate mechanism in place for the Federal Government to require
sufficient capital or to step in more directly in the event of insol-
vency.

Not orly does this place us in the position of possibly needing to
cover losses beyond what the program was designed to cover, but it
may also complicate the task of resolving the problem quickly and
efficiently.

I want to say at the outset that I realize some sensitive negotia-
tions are going on. It is not the intention of this committee hearing
today to in any way interrupt or interfere with those kinds of im-
portant negotiations.

Today, on our witness list, we will be hearing from Ted Sanders,
who is the Under Secretary of the Department of Education. He
will be accomoanied by the general counsel from that Jepartment.

Then, by Franklin Frazier, who will be here speaking for the
General Accounting Office, with persons accompanying hin.

And finally, Lawrence Hough, who is the president and chief ex-
ecutive officer of the Student Loan Marketing Association.

Let me invite Mr. Sanders and whoever he has accompanying
him to come to the table at this time.

[ yield to Senator Bryan.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BRYAN

Senator BrRYAn. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, I think it’s
timely and very appropriate for you tu have convened this hearing.

.
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I'd like to make a couple of observations generally that do not
bear strictly in point with the issue today, but does at least reflect
a concern that I have about the Student Loan Programs generally.

I'm a very strong advocate of this program. Having had three
youngsters who were all at the university at the same time togeth-
er, and my former neighbor, Mr. Sanders, Nevada, and his young-
sters are friends of my children. I understand that for many fami-
lies it is the only way in which they can afford to provide higher
education.

I think that's in the best interests of the individual. I also
happen to think that the Nation benefits as a consequence.

I must say that 1 am deeply troubled, however, with the adminis-
tration of some of these programs. I know as a former Governor
the WICHE program in our own State, we had some $300,000-
$400,000 in default, largely through the failure to aggressively col-
lect those loans.

As a matter of fact, I indicated as Governor that I would release
the names of all those who had defaulted. And I can tell you,
within a week, 90 percent of those individuals had gotten on a re-
payment program.

Now, I realize the WICHE program is different from what we'’re
talking about this morning. But, it seems to me that we have an
obligation to the American taxpayer to insist upon repayment. And
that we ought to be vigorous about it.

There are circumstances of mitigation, I'm sure, where illness or
family matters make it extremely difficult. But, the entire pro-
gram, it seems to me, is jeopardized as a result of failure to insist
upon.

I'm alsc aware of another aspect of the program that does trou-
ble me greatly. And that is the abuse that presently exists with re-
spect to this. I know firsthand of instances where student loan pro-
grams have been used to invest in the stock market.

I know of another instance in which it was used to buy an expen-
sive new automobile. That was certainly not its purpose.

I'm frankly offended by that. And I would simply give to those
who are here in this audience today, who share an interest and
belief that these loan programs are vitally important to provide
educational opportunities for so many families because of the enor-
mous increase in the cost of higher education, that these kinds of
abuses are the very sorts of things that cause these programs tc ve
viewed skeptically and also make them vulnerable to congressional
response.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much.

The CHAaIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Bryan.

Senator Kassebaum.

Senator KasseBauM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'd cliike to ask first that iny full statement be made a part of the
record.

Thc(ai CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will make it a part of the
record.

o
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KASSEBAUM

Senator KASSEBAUM. And just express my appreciation for your
holding the hearing. We will be in the Education Subcommittee
holding a hearing next week to further explore this.

I think that all of us gathered here today to recognize the impor-
tance of the Student Loan Programs and what the Federal Student
Loan Program has done to open access to higher education.

I think it's had an enormously important function. This hearing,
in particular, of course is to address the concerns about the finan-
cial stability of the Higher Education Assistance Foundation and
what impact, if any, the failure of the nation’s largest guaranty
agency will have on the banking and the student aid system.

I personally believe, Mr. Chairman, that, one, it's not going to be
a bailout, as some have termed it; that the strength of the financial
student aid system is going to rtemain sound. The Secretary of Edu-
cation has spoken to that effect.

And I think it's important as we begin to approach the height of
the student loan season that this be made pe ectly clear because it
is of concern to students who are making applications now wonder-
ing what the process will entail.

So I hope that the hearing today will reassure everyone that the
Student Loan Programs will continue to exist and function effec-
tively to serve its purpose of helping students get a postsecondary
education.

I would just like to make a comment a bit on the comments of
the Senator from Nevada.

I think that his observation regarding what has happened to
some of the student loans is one that we frequently see.

I would also say that I think some of the guaranty agencies have
been placed in a difficult position by being asked to guaranty loans
and yet by also a large number of clients, so to speak, that have
not assumed some of the responsibilities that they must assume.

I'm thinking of some of the schools that have abused their re-
sponsibility in making sure that the soundness of their program is
going to be one that students can gain from and by the fact of
{mving participated in that program can repay on their student
oans. .

And if there is anything that I hope will come out of this particu-
lar incident, which I'm confident will be addressed and be ad-
dressed in a way that's going to strengthen and reassure everyone
that the system is sound, it will be to look at the whole of the
future, where we are going with the Student Loan Programs.

And I think, for that reason, Mr. Chairman, this is a very impor-
tant hearing, as I'm sure future hearings will be. And our atten-
tion certainly has been focused now on what I think could have
been a growing problem if it weren’t addressed.

! l[i'I‘he ]complete prepared statement of Senator Kassebaum
ollows:

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KASSEBAUM

Mr. Chairman, everyone in this room recognizes the importance of the Federal
student financial aid programs and what opportunities theze programs have been
able to offer to individuals who might not otherwise enjoy them. To throw out num-
bers. between 1970 and 1980. enrollments in higher education institutions increased
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4le£ercent—-from 8.5 million to over 12 million students. I think ve can say that the
Federal objective of increasing access was successful.

The hearing before the Banking Committee today addresses concerns about the
financial stability of the Higher Education Assistance Foundation (HEAF) and what
impact, if any, the failure of our Nation's largest guarantee agency will have on the
banking and the student-aid systems.

I would like to take a minute to reassure everyone that this is not another “bail-
out” as some have tried to term it. Rather, a national guarantor who was experienc-
ing difficulty meeting their financial obligations sought assistance from others in-
cluding the advice of the Federal Government.

Undue media attention has in effect destroyed the possibility of an early solution.
The exposition of HEAF’'s problems has sent rumors flying through both the bank-
ing and student-aid communities. The Department of Education, to their credit, has
tried to ensure a sense of calm among all the players in the student loan communi-
ty—particularly the students.

We are nearing the height of the “‘student loan season.” Individuals preparing to
enter school in the fall are starting to flood the offices of banks and school financial-
aid offices with applications for Federal student loans. These students are being out
at risk by the rumors and leaks that have flowed like water through a sieve to the
media. | hore that this heari~g today will reassure everyone that the student loan
program will continue to exist and function effectively—to serve its purpose of help-
in% students get a postsecondary education.

am aware that the Department is undergoing intense and very sensitive negotia-
tions with HEAF and other entities. ] have been told that, as soon as an agreement
is reached, we will be notified. The Department is aware of the immediacy of this
issue, and I am confident that negotiators will reach a decision in the near future
putting this all to rest.

Sallie Mae will also testify before the committee today. As many of you know,
Sallie Mae is a government-sponsored enterprise originally created by the Federal
Government to allocate credit to borrowers of the economy. In the case of Sallie
Mae, these borrowers are students.

Sallie Mae has continually streng.aened its position in the business and student
loan communities. They are currently a New York Stock Exchange corporation with
more than $35 billion in assets and a AAA bond rating. They own close to 30 per-
cent of all federally guaranteed student loans outstanding today—all of which are
collateralized. HEAF is the guarantor for a portion of Sallie Mae's loans. However,
it is my understanding that the large majority of these loans is in repayment and
therefcre can be expected to complete payments with a low percentage defaulting.

In the 17 years since Sallie Mae was established, it has provided over $40 billion
in funds and commitments for educational loans. In education terms, this means
more than 17 million student loans and several million students have been given
the opportunity to pursue the American dream of a college education. It was once
said that “Education has in America’s whole history been the major hope for im-
proving the individual and society.” I would remind everyone to remember this
thought as we press forward today.

The Subcommittee on Education is planning to hold an oversight hearing on this
issue next Friday. Both Senator Pell and I have been following this issue very close-
ly. T am confident that the Department will have finalized their negotiations with
HEAF and the other entities by next Friday and will be able to discuss this prob-
lem. The subcommittee was planning to review the role of guarantee agencies in the
Federal student loan program, and what to dc in the evert that a guarantor failed,
as part of the reauthorization of the Higher Education Act next year. This incident
has accelerated these plans a bit. I believe I also speak for Senator Pell when I say
that it is our foremost objective to ensure the continued viap ility of the F ederal stu-
dent loan program and assure access to Federal student loans.

The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Thank you, Senator Kassebaum.

As you properly note, this, like so many issues here, is an issue
that cuts across committee lines and the Education Committee has
a very important role to play in this and has over a long period of
time. Our effort here is to try to understand the financial implica-
tions.

I want to particularly welcome Senator Pell here today. I'm de-
lighted that he is with us because he is truly one of the great na-
tional leaders on the issue of educational opportunity. Let me
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invite you to make any comment that you might want to make at
this time.

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much, indeed, Mr. Chairman, for
your hospitality in permitting me to be here. I wanted to be here
together with the ranking minority member of our subcommittee,
Senator Kassebaum, myself, have an interest in the educational
side as well.

I'm basically here to listen, learn. At our own subccmmittee, we
will be having a similar hearing next Friday at 10 o’clock, at which
point I hope to use the knowledge I will have gained from this
hearing to ask more intelligent questions than might be otherwise
the case. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Very good.

Senator Dixon.

Senator Dixon. Mr. Chairman, I congratulate you upon having
this hearing, and I'll place my statement in the record in the inter-
est of time.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Very good. We'll make your statement a part of
the record. I also have a statement from Senator Garn.

[The opening statement of Senator Dixon follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DIXON

Senator DixoN. Mr. Chairman, this afternoon the Senate Banking Committee con-
tinues its oversight of issues related to Government, sponsored enterprises.

Late last week the Education Department reported that one of the two largest pri-
vate guarantors of student loans Higher Education Assistance Foundation (HEAF],
may be insolvent. 1 respect the chairman for organizing a hearing so quickly and
hope that this ‘:iquiry will be productive.

We do need answers to a variety of questions. How serious is the situation? Is this
expected insolvency lcoalized to one nonprofit institution? Is the Education Depart-
ment taking steps to minimize direct and indirect risks to the Federal Treasury?
What are the implications of HEAF's situation for Sallie Mae and for banks which
make or hold student loans?

I look forward to answers to these questions and to the testimony of the witnesses.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The complete prepared statement of Senator Garn follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR GARN

Over the last week or so, a series of stories about a guarantor of student loans,
HEAF. the Housing Education Assistance Foundation, has been prominent in the
news media.

Today my hope is that at this hearing we can get the real story of what's hap-
pened to this loan guarantor. I also em anxious to hear what effect recent events
will have on the banks which make the student loans, and the prospects for stu-
dgnys when need a loan in order to attend the higher educational institution of their
choice.

I also want to thank the witnesses who have managed to come before us and testi-
fy with very little notice.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Sanders, we'd be pleased to hear from you
now.
Mr. SanpERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

'1
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STATEMENT OF TED SANDERS, UNDER SECRETARY, DEPART-
MENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY
EDWARD STRINGER, GENERAL COUNSEL, DEPARTMENT OF
EDUCATION;: AND LARRY OXENDINE, OFFICE OF POST-SEC-
ONDARY EDUCATION, DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Mr. Sanpers. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee. I am pleased to appear before you today and to speak to
the concerns that have been raised by the tinancial problems of the
Higher Education Assistance Foundation, better known, as you
mentionec,, as HEAF. It's one of the Nation's largest guarantors of
student loans.

And I would like to introduce to you two members of the Depart-
ment staff who are with me—our general counsel, Ed Stringer, to
my left; Larry Oxendine of cur Office of Post:.econdary Education,
to my right.

HEAF'S FUNCTION

Under the Guaranteed Student Loan Programs, Mr. Chairman,
administered by the Department, HEAF operates as the designated
guarantor in Minnesota, West Virginia, Kansas, Nebraska, Wyo-
ming, and the District of Columbia.

It also operates as a national guarantor insuring loans in other
States where a different agency is the desicmated guaranty agency.

In 1989, HEAF insured loans for som: :.147 lenders, and as a
guaranty agency, HEAF's function is to insure loans made by lend-
ers to students, to pay their insurance claims on defaulted loans,
and to service and collect those loans.

As you know, the Department has been notified by HEAF that
it's facing serious financial problems. And, given the imbalance be-
tween revenues and costs, it's doubtful that HEAF will be able to
gontinue to pay defavlt claims presented by lenders in {he near
uture.

HEAF'S FINANCIAL PROBLEMS

Mr. Chairman, HEAF's financial problems stem in part from,
first, a portfolio with a high percentage of loans to students at pro-
prietary schools with high default rates; second, efforts by HEAF to
adjust its portfolio since 1988, which have resulted in HEAF ceas-
ing insurance operations in some 18 States, with a resulting reduc-
tion in its revenues.

We've been charting HEAF's efforts to improve its loan portfolio
mix with an expectation that its current financia! problems could
be avoidea.

However, we have learned from HEAF only in the past 3 weeks
that the default rate for its proprietary school loans has increased
and that the adjustments in the portfolio have not succeeded in
avoiding a financial crisis.

Now, the Department, in conjunction with the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget, is closely monitoring this situation and is devel-
oping options to resolve the matter in the event HEAF is unable to
continue to meet its responsibilities as a guaranty agency.

We have today a nine-member team on site at HEAF’s headquar-
t.rs in St. Paul, MN. That particular group includes accounting

1z
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and computer specialists who administer our Student Loan Pro-
grams. They're monitoring HEAF’s operations. They're assessing
the situation firsthand to assist us in making informed decisions
about HEAF's existing loan portfolio and its prospective guaranty
functions.

In addition, we are also intensely involved in sensitive discus-
sions with other agencies that might have an interest in and capac-
ity for assuming all of HEAF's guaranty functions.

We've made, Mr. Chairman, our position clear in public as well
as with the Congress. I'd like to repeat again the position that we
hold. I could not emphasize strongly enough that despite some
alarmist reports in the media, the situation will not affect the abili-
ty of students to obtain loans, of lenders to make those loans, or of
guarantors to insure those loans.

HEAF's problems are serious to that organization, but they do
not threaten the integrity of the nationwide Guaranteed Student
Loan Programs.

HEAF'S OBJECTIVES

Our objectives at the moment are, first, tc minimize the cost to
the taxpayer, if any.

Second, to review the quality of HEAF's program administration.

And, last, to study the situation carefully for any lessons which
may be learned so as to ensure a stronger Student Loan Programs;
and to act decisively to arrange for an orderly management of the
HEAF portfolio.

While we take these problems very seriously, analogies of this
situation to the savings and loan crisis are quite simply inappropri-
ate. We do not expect the domino effect from HEAF’s problems.
Wz do not see the need for a Federal bailout of guaranty agencies
in general, or of HEAF in particular.

I'd stress again to you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the com-
mittee, that the Department has been taking vigorous action to ad-
dress the high default rates on student loans, part‘cularly in the
f)roprietary school sector; that is actually at the heart of this prob-
em.

Last year, Secretary Cavazos issued regulations that imposed sig-
nificant restrictions on schools with high default rates, including
possible termination from the program.

We've also been working with Congress on legislative matters ad-
dressed to this problem.

I'd like to thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. We are here to
answer your questions. If I might, I'd like to just call your atten-
tion very briefly in closing to the chart that's on the easel and
which you have attached to our testimony today to give you just a
quick point of reference as to where guaranty agencies fit into the
situation that we're discussing.

You'll notice from the chart that of course a loan originates from
a student desiring to further his or her education, who, in turn,
goes to a lending institution to secure a loan in support of that edu-
cation.

That loan, in turn, is guaranteed or insured by a guaranty
agency. The lending institution may sell that paper into a second-

—~
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ary market; the guaranty follows taat paper as it's sold into the
secondary market.

When a student defaults on his or her loan, the lender is paid by
the guaranty agency at 100 percent of the value of that loan.

The guaranty agency is, in turn, reinsured by the Department of
Education. And in any given fiscal year, the agency is paid 100 per-
cent for all of its loans in default up to 5 percent of its experience.

Between 5 and 9 percent, it is paid at 90 percent. And, beyond
the 9 percent level, it is reinsured or paid at 80 percent.

And so a particular guaranty agency’s experience may see it
being reimbursed at points during the fiscal year at 100 percent, 90
percent, down to 80 percent of the value of the loan, depending
upon the default experience of the portfolio.

I'd stop there, Mr. Chairman, and my colleagues and I are ready
to answer any questions that you or the committee might have.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I appreciate your statement.

One of the policies of this committee in the time since I've been
the chairman, which is now about a year and a half, is that any
time a matter arises of this potential magnitude, where there can
be a liability accruing to the Federal Government, we're going to
get it out into the light of day and examine it. We want to make
sure that we fully understand the financial ramifications and what
is needed to protect the Government itself, and the taxpayers ulti-
mately, from risk in that area.

Let me ask you some questions in that regard.

Are there other guarantor agencies that are currently in a weak
condition?

Mr. SANDERs. Mr. Chairman, we believe that there may be five to
seven other guaranty agencies that are in a weakened condition.
The magnitude of their problems does not approximate that of
HEAF, HEAF's being the result of its size. And, in fact, if you were
to take their full loan portfolios, add them together, they would
still be less than half of that of HEAF. None of those are in the
same situation though that HEAF is in today and on the verge of
not being able Lo pay claims to lenders.

The CHAIRMAN. 1'd like to review again with you and have you
be as specific as you can as to what are the primary causes as you
see it of HEAF's failure.

PRIMARY CAUSES OF HEAF'S FAILURE

Mr. SaNDERs. Well, first of all, Mr. Chairman, as I mentioned
before, we believe that at least in part, the problems that HEAF is
currently facing is as a direct result of the mix in its portfolio.

In 1988, HEAF had some 59 percent of its portfolio in proprie-
tary school loans. They had recognized this problem, were in the
process of changing that mix, as I mentioned in my testimony. By
1989, that mix was down to 385 percent in proprietary schools.

Second, HEAF made decisions that would reduce the size, the
volume of its business annually, which also then reduced the fees
that they were receiving from guarantees, which also altered their
financial position.
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The CHAIRMAN. Now, I think for the record and for those who
may be watching on television, you should describe what proprie-
tary schools are.

Mr. SANDERs. Yes, sir. Mr. Chairman, a proprietary school is a
nonpublic, for profit institution offering education generally at less
than the associate or baccalaureate degree. They're vocational
trade school programs, generally.

The CHAIRMAN. And so these might be? Give us a range of the
kinds of programs that are out there that would fall into that cate-
gory.

Mr. Sanpers. Well, they could range, Mr. Chairman, from a
school of cosmetology to truck driving to programs basically that
could be of 3 months duration, and up, in fact.

The CHAIRMAN. And to what do you tend to attribute the much
higher default rate of student loans that attach to proprietary
schools than other schools?

Is it that some of these schools are not providing much in the
way of a real educational curriculum? Or, is it that the student
profile is such that those students are not able to earn enough to
be able to repay loans?

What is there in that part of the default picture that we should
u}llldex:,stand about the nature of why the failure rates are higher
there!

Mr. SanDERs. Could be a mixture of reasons, Mr. Chairman. It
could be having to do with the profile of students who are enrolled
and attending in those schools. They tend to be of higher risk.

It could also be, as you mentioned, in the quality of training that
is offered to those individuals.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, there were some reports earlier this week
that 1 think left some confusion in the minds of some about the
quality of the guarantees to lenders that they will be repaid for
losses on student loans.

And as I understand your testimony today, you are assuring us
that lenders making new student loans for this coming fall semes-
ter, if they meet their responsibilities, they’ll be repaid for any de-
fault losses.

Is that a correct reading of what you're saying?

Mr. SANDERS. That’s correct, Mr. Chairman. We're assuming that
an opti~n can be worked out that another agency or other agencies
would assume the responsibilities as guaranty agency in place of
HEAF, and there should be no problems in guaranteeing loans to
students.

The CHAIRMA ¥. And with respect to losses on loans that are cur-
rently insured by HEAF, does that same guaranty apply there?

Mr. Sanpers. Yes, Mr. Chairman, we do believe that we will
have a guaranty agency or agencies in place that will assume the
functions of HEAF and that those loans will be, indeed, secure.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a way of estimating now, within
even a range, how much liability there may be from just this case
that will come back on the Government here?

Mr. SaNpErs. Well, as I indicated to you earlier in the testimony,
Mr. Chairman, our first purpose of course is to work out a solution
that protects the taxpayer. And we hope that a solution can be af-
fected that would be one of no cost to the taxpayer.

15
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However, there may be some requirements in the options that
we're looking at that would have costs. But, we believe that they
would be less than $100 million in the HEAF case.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I take it that what you're saying is that
this is a somewhat fluid situation and you’re still working on the
situation, but that’s your best estimate at the moment as you sit
here in this room.

I'm just wondering if there is any material likelihood that that
number could change and enlarge.

Mr. SaNDERs. Mo, Mr. Chairman, we believe that would be the
outside number, even beyond the outside number, that we would be
looking at in the HEAF case.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell me when the Education Department
first learned of HEAF’s difficulties?

Mr. SaANDERs. Well, Mr. Chairman, we had known from reports
sometime ago that HEAF was experiencing some problems in its
portfolio mix. They had disclosed that to us. We had every expecta-
tion, as did they, that the steps they were taking to alter the mix
in that portfolio would solve their preblems.

It's been within the last 3 weeks that we have own knew that
those problems were such that their ability to sustain themselves
was in danger.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell me what authority you have to reg-
ulate or supervise student loan guarantors. And, for example, can
you set capital standards?

CAPITAL STANDARDS

Mr. SaANDERS. No, sir. We cannot. There’s nothing in the law that
would provide the authority for us to do that.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think there should be?

Mr. Sanpers. | think that may be one of the options, Mr. Chair-
man, we may want to look at out of this experience, along poten-
tially with others about which we probably will learn.

The CHAIRMAN. You know, with Government sponsored enter-
prises that we are examining this year in this committee, one of
the principal questions is this issue of capital standards. We're vis-
iting that in all areas where the Government has either a direct or
a contingent liability. I think, just as a general proposition, if we're
going to have the taxpayer on the hook at any stage in the process,
the issue of capital standards is something that we have to get up
front and center and establish pretty clearly.

I want to reserve a judgment on that. And you're suggesting that
you want to look at that, too, and you may have something to say
about that at a later time. But I think that is a question that we're
going to have toc make sure we've got a very clear answer to by the
time we work through this problem.

Let me just ask a couple of other things and then I want to yield
to Senator Kassebaum. And that is:

What does the Education Department do now? How are you
geargd to actually monitor and audit guaranty agencies of this
kind?

16
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OVERSIGHT OF THE GUARANTY AGENCIES

Mr. SaNDERs. Basically, Mr. Chairman, we perform four tasks in
exercising oversight of the guaranty agencies.

First of all, we conduct with our staff program reviews that look
at the agency's compliance with the law itself and rules and regu-
lations of the Department of Education.

Our inspector general conducts audits of those agencies.

Third, we review in-house the audits guaranty agencies that are
performed by independent audit firms.

And we also require and review, do desk audits of, quarterly re-
ports that are provided to us from those agencies.

The CHAIRMAN. When would have been the last time, for exam-
ple, that HEAF was audited?

Mr. SANDERS. Their audit, Mr. Chairman, was last performed I
believe in 1988 or 1987. That is, a departmental audit—1988, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. 1988. So this would have been 2 years ago?
Is that right?

Mr. SANDERs. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. And is that about par for the course? Every
couple of years?

Mr. SANDERS. They're scheduled every 2 years, Mr. Chairman.

The CHaIRMAN. I'm wondering if that frequency is sufficient. I'm
wondering if, in light of even this example, we ought to be taking a
look more often than that.

What's your thought on that?

Mr. Sanbpers. Well, certainly, it would do no harm to look at this
option; 2 years though seems reasonable in terms of an audit cycle
of an agency like this, especially when we have access to the inde-
pendent auditor’s report. That is also a compliance audit.

More importantly, I would place my attention, I think, Mr.
Chairman, on the ongoing monitoring and program reviews that is
where we probably should be focusing more of our attention.

The CHAIRMAN. But, didn’t I—if I heard you right, didn’t I hear
you say a minute ago that it really wasn’t until about 3 weeks ago
that you knew you had a serious problem here?

Mr. SANDERS. We knew we had a problem, Mr. Chairman, but we
did not know the magnitude of that problem and that HEAF's col-
lapse might be imminent, until about 3 weeks ago.

.The CHAIRMAN. You see, I think that leaves the question in the
air:

Is our monitoring procedure adequate?

I mean, you obviously got caught in a sense by surprise. And
that normally would suggest that we ought to have some other way
of keeping track of things so, if there is a deterioration. that we
spot it earlier so that we get something more than 3 weeks notice.

Isn’t that a fair observation here?

Mr. SANDERs. Yes, Mr. Chairman. However, if we had been doing
an audit, that audit might not have picked it up and flagged it for
us in time either.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Senator Kassebaum.

Senator KasseBaAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Sanders, I'd like to ask first is there a provision in the
Higher Education Act which would allow the Secretary of Educa-
tion to make a formal request to Sally Mae to give funds to a guar-
anty agency?

Mr. SANDERS. Make a formal request to them to directly give
funds?

Senator KAssEBAUM. Yes, to provide funds to a guaranty agency.

Mr. SaNDERS. I'd like tu ask Mr. Stringer, since that would really
be a legal question, Senator, if I might, for his response.

Mr. STRINGER. I don’t know of any authority that the Secretary
would have in that respect, Senator.

Senator KasseBauM. I have a question that another Senator
wished me to ask.

Could you outline the obligations of the Department of Educa-
tion, the lender institutions, the students, HEAF and the general
taxpayer if HEAF were forced to declare bankruptcy?

Mr. SaNDERs. The obligations, Ed, that probably would be better
responded to by you.

Mr. STRINGER. Starting in order of the question——

Senator KasseBaUM. It's kind of a long one. It's sort of the obli-
gation of everybody.

Mr. STRINGER. The Federal Government has no direct obligation
to the lenders. 'The only obligation of the Federal Government in
the program as it's now constituted is to honor on a reinsurance
basis the claims nut to the Federal Government that the guaranty
agencies have properly honored to their lenders.

So there is no direct connection with the lenders.

To the guaranty agencies, it is the resy snsibility as I outlined.

To the students, the Department has no direct obligation.

To the taxpayers, obviously, we have a very direct obligation to
fulfill the responsibilities of the Department under the program.

Mr. SANDERS. We do have some—if I might add—we do have re-
sponsibilities to the student to see that there are lenders available
in each and every State.

LENDER OF LAST RESORT

Mr. STRINGER. Certainly. There is a concept of lender of last
resort which provides that, in every State, there shall be a lender
available to a student, notwithstanding that student’s credit capa-
bility. And in States where the guaranty agency, where a guaranty
agency is designated, that guaranty agency is automatically the
lender of last resort.

And that lender has no discretion to turn down a loan applica-
tion from a student.

Senator KAssEBAUM. Do you mean, if there is difficulty with the
initial loan?

Mr. STRINGER. Correct.

Senator KaAsseBauM. In finding a new lender, they have to
assume that responsibility?

Mr. STRINGER. Yes. If a student wants a loan and the student has
insufficient credit qualifications at a commercial bank, the student
could go to that lender of last resort and obtain that loan.

Senator KasseBaUM. Is that true with every instance?
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Mr. STRINGER. Yes. In every State.

Senator KASSESAUM. In every State, when a student wishes to
make the initial application for a student loan and there is no line
?f credit—certainly, one can understand that. But, a lender of
ast——

Mr. STRINGER. A lender of last resort.

Senator KasseBAUM [continuing]. Last resort has an obligation to
provide that loan?

Mr. STRINGER. That’s right.

Senator KassEBaUM. Then, who is responsible when that de-
faults?

Mr. STRINGER. The guaranty agency is responsible to pay that
Lenc.ier and the Federal Government is responsible on a reinsurance
asis.

Senator KasseBauM. Well, you see, this I think is sort of the nub
of the problem because we're expecting, one, the lender of the last
resort to assume loans that there is certainly a question whether
they'll be repaid.

And the guaranty agency is also having to assume a responsibil-
ity in that instance as well.

And I really feel that we're going to have to sort through what
the role of the lender and the guaranty agency is when they have
to assume loans which may be questionable.

And this is going back to, again, some of the difficulties that
have arisen with the lenders and with guaranty agencies that have
had to assume loans that have been questionable, and some other
agencies that maybe don't have to take those risks, or guaranty
agencies.

And I don’t know quite what the answer is. But, I clearly believe
at some point we are going to have to be much tougher in either
making a requirement that there is a better monitoring of the
system, to begin with, initially, or else there's got to be a better
guaranty if we're requiring the lender of last resort to assume this
and yet make them responsible for cleaning it up.

That, clearly, if I'm reading this correctly from what you're
saying, is a real problem.,

And it seems to me if, under law, we are requiring them to do
that, then the Government has some responsibility to help them
out.

Mr. STRINGER. Well, that is what the law provides.

Senator KAsseBaUM. That's all the questions I have right now,
Mr. Chairman. I've got to think that through for a moment.

The CHAIRMAN. You reload and we'll give you another round.
(Laughter.] '

Senator Bryan.

Senator BRYAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,

I apologize. I was out of the room during the colloquy that the
Chairman had with you, Ted, and with you, Mr. Stringer.

I want to follow up a little bit on where Senator Kassebaum was
coming from.

Obviously, if the quality of the loan is bad in the first instance,
the risk is greater. And as Mr. Stringer has explained the law,
each successive event is required by law; namely, that there be a
lender of last resort, that there be a guaranty. And that, ultimate-
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ly, if the guaranty association-organization fails, there is a fall-back
position which, under the reinsurance obligation, as I understand
it, comes to the doorstep of the Federal Government.

I want to again reemphasize the point that I made earlier:

I am a strong supporter of student loans. I mean, I think it’s
vital in the national interest.

But, clearly, the quality of these loans and the monitoring. Now,
from the information provided us by the GAO, it indicates that this
program has expanded enormously in recent years. To quote, “be-
tween 1983 and 1989, loans grew from about $7 billion tc over $12
billion annually, and 83 percent increased.”

Now, let me indicate that dnesn’t give this Senator any heart-
burn. If more students are getting opportunities to provide for
themselves and their families and their future greater educational
opportunities, I applaud those efforts.

It indicates similarly the number of loans increased from 56 per-
cent, from $3 million to $4.7 million.

And that, too, I'm very pleased with.

But, here is the one that I find absolutely shocking. And the
point I think that Senator Kassebaum was directing a point, during
the same period—now we've had increase of the total amount of
loans from $7 to 12 billion in a 6-year period of time-—the number
of loans increasing by 56 percent, from $3 million to $4.7 million,
the defaults increased by a rate of 352 percent.

Now I must say that I don’t have a good background in account-
ing, but as you and I have talked, Ted, 80 many years back, when
you were the Superintendent of Public Instruction in Nevada,
whether you learned under the old math, as you and I did-—
[Laughter.]—or the new math, that's a sorry record.

Share with me, if you can, an insight into what's causing that?
And focus it, if you will, toc make it more appropriate to the focus
of the hearing as the chairman has convened it.

LOAN DEFAULTS HAVE INCREASED SUBSTANTIALLY

Mr. SANDERS. I might, Mr. Chairman, Senator Bryan, comment
that we've had—to concur with your statement there-~we’ve actu-
ally had proposals before the Congress that would require things
like a credit check and a cosigner for these loans to improve the
default situation.

As I mentioned in an earlier response, there is a rombination f
things that are taking place here, one of which we do have num-
bers of high-risk students who do take loans and who do avail
themselves of opportunities to go on to further their education, as
well it should e, as you stated.

That creates a risk for default.

Also, Mr. Chairman, Senator, there's no question that thers are
institutions out there that provide less than effective training and,
therefore, leaving students without the necessary skills, do help to
contribute to a default situation.

Larry, you may want to add.

Mr. OxENDINE. With respect to the substantial increase in the de-
fault percentages over time, I would add that the defaults that we
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are receiving in any one year are really defaults on loans that were
paid in previous years.

We saw a substantial increase in the loan volume over the last 5
or 6 years. And now I think we are seeing the result in default
volume because the defaults now are really catching up with the
loan volume that we saw in the past.

Senator BRYAN. Well, let me make the observation at least uf one
Senator, although I may be, as my kids remind me, in the autumn
of my life, the twilight of my years——

The CHAIRMAN. Let’s hope not. Let’s hope not. Let’s hope you're
in the spring.

Senator BRYaN. I hope they weren't referring to my Senate
career, Mr. Chairman. They may very well have had reference o
that as well.

But, clearly, trying to put ourselves back in that timeframe when
all of us were trying to get an education, an 18, 19, 20, 21-year old.
kid is not going to have a line of credit. He and she is going to, by
and large, have virtually no experience at all.

So I would hope that, in trying to reduce the default rate, we
don't put that burden solely upon that youngster that's trying to
get the loan.

It seems to me that there are various postsecondary edacational
programs that would be of the training and technical school nature
tkat have a very high incident rate of failure, which suggests thst
there may be more interest not in providing an education, but in
taking the money that can be provided.

It seems to me that we ought to be meaner than the proverbial
junkyard dog when we find that kind of stuff occurring.

And, second, it seems to me the responsiblz educational institu-
tions in this country—and there are indeed many. I cite the exam-
ple that sent me absolutely ballistic, is that our WICHE Board,
Ted, as you may recall, that there was $300,000 or $400,000 out
there in default, had never made a demand. Had never said:

Look, you got this loan before you went to vet school, before you
went to medical school, before you went to law school.

Never made a demand.

Now I can tell you what I did. We replaced the board. You're
gone. You're history. You have an obligation to keep this program
solvent and responsible. And I think educational institutions,
would be my point, have an obligation to make sure that, indeed, to
the extent that they have some responsibility here, to honor that.

Share with me your thoughts in terms of that aspect and what
part of the problem, if any, you attribute that to.

DEALING WITH DEFAULTS

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, Senator Bryan, the Secretary, too,
has been concerned about and has taken uggressive steps uring
his watch to ceal with the problem of defaults. First of all, within
the authority that we currently have in law, we've taken a number
of steps, some of them very principally aimed at institutions with
high default rates. These include requiring management plans and
taking sanctions against the institutions after their default rates
reach a certain percentage.
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We've been aggressive there. We have brought forward also to
Congress——

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Sanders, let me just stop ycu. I hesitate to
do so, but this is an important answer aud I don't want it to be
squeezed down to too small a size. I think we need to continue with
this line of questioning. We're on the second bells and I think we
may run out of time for the vote.

Maybe what we should do is just adjourn right in the middle of
your answer and pick right up there when we reconvene in just a
matter of minutes.

Mr. SaANDERS. That would be fine.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will stand in recess for about 10
minutes.

[Recess.]

The CHAIRMAN. Let me invite everyone in the room to find a seat
so that we can resume. We cut that vote very close, Mr. Sanders, in
terms of the timing.

I would like to resume with Mr. Bryan, with where we were
when we had to take the recess to vote.

Senator Bryan, do you want to just allow the witness to continue,
or do you want to rephrase the question?

Senator BRYAN. Knowing Ted Sanders as I do, Mr. Chairman, he
will recall precisely where he was when the gavel fell. AnC I am
sure that his syntax will not be garbled in any fashion and it will
just kind of read like a good novel.

So, I will defer to Ted, unless he wants me to reframe the ques-
tion at all.

Mr. SaANDERS. No, Mr. Chairman.

Senator, I would be pleased to continue. I don’t know that I can
live up to that expectation, however. I was describing for you a
number of the aggressive steps that we are taking as a part of the
default initiative enacted by Secretary Cavazos just over a year
ago.

I had mentioned to you that we had taken aggressive steps to
deal with those schools with high default rates. We have staged
that at various points, with schools that have default rates, Mr.
Chairman, and Senator Bryan, of over 20 percent being required to
submit default management plans that get to the root causes of the
defaults in those particular schools.

When a school goes beyond 30 percent, it must delay the actual
disbursement of loans to first-time borrowers for some 30 days, and
wel ‘also require those schools to have a pro rata tuition refund
policy.

And once the default rates get beyond 40 percent, we initiate sus-
pension and termination actions against those particular schools.

We have also required schools to counsel first-time borrowers di-
rectly so they understand the responsibility they are assuming by
taking out a loan.

We are also requiring that schools offer to students, actually dis-
close to those enrolled in nonbaccalaureate vocational programs,
information that could be used by students as consumers regarding
program completions and job placements. This information be-
comes very, very important in the students’ decision-making proc-
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ess about where they should go for their education or their train-
ing.

%Ve also have strengthened our compliance reviews of lenders
and schools. And thanks to authority that you have clarified, that
the courts said we did not have, we now have clear authority to
take emergency actions to move against schools and against lend-
ers and, on an emergency basis, suspend their participation when
they are found not in compliance.

Over on the collection side, Mr. Chairman, Senator Jryan, we
have made aggressive efforts in getting defaulted loans into repay-
ment.

In fact, the Federal Government in this respect with the Guaran-
teed Student Loan Programs has a very, very good record. We do a
match of Federal employees, and since 1982, some 60,000 Federal
employees have been identified and sent notices to pay their de-
faulted student loans.

We now have, as you know, the IRS offset provision, which
allows us to collect tax refunds. And we have done that on some
$1.2 million in accounts. And we are not hesitant also, Mr. Chair-
man, Senator, to refer problems to the Department of Justice for
litigation.

Additionally, our inspector general is devoting his staff a signifi-
cant portion of his staff’s time to audit investigative work regard-
ing schools, particularly those with high default rates.

And we are not hesitant to move even in the courts against those
with problems.

Senator BRYAN. Ted, is there a pattern of institutions by func-
tion? And I am talking about academic versus trade, or technical,
in which the default rates appear to be higher.

And if so, is that information available so that the members of
the committee might have a chance to look at that. I'm not expect-
ing you to recount all of the default rates.

But there is a pattern. Tell us what the pattern is.

Mr. SANDERS. There is a pattern and we can give you that de-
tailed information. Generally, 4-year institutions have much lower
default rates than do the proprietary institutions.

Senator BRYaN. Now, there have been critics of the Department,
and this predates your arrival there because this audit represents
an 1983 to 1989 period.

That during the eighties, the number of program reviews and
audits conducted by the Department of Education was reduced
sharply. Institutionally, do you have any way to respond to that?

This predates your term, Ted.

REDUCTION OF PROGRAM REVIEWS AND AUDITS

Mr. SANDERS. Senator, I have looked very carefully at that, as
has the Secretary. It is a pattern that tracks with our salary and
expense accounts, which determine the number of individuals that
we have on the payroll, and that can be allocated to work.

We have identified that particular problem and, in fact, have al-
located greater staff resources from the salary and expense moeneys
that you have given to us, to this particular area of our operation,
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increasing the number of program reviews that we were able to
conduct.

Senator BryAN. I take it from your answer, and I don’t want to
put words in your mouth, that the number of those audit and pro-
gram reviews did, in fact, decline in the 1980's for the reasons that
you——

Mr. SANDERS. That is correct.

Senator BRyaN. Would you acknowledge that that is a contribut-
ing part of the problem?

Mr. SANDERS. I mentioned in one of my earlier responses that I
do believe that strengthening the program monitoring function is
something that is absolutely necessary here.

And that, yes, as we a:. able to do effective program monitoring
with our staff, we will even more avoid these kinds of problems in
the future.

Senator BRYaN. I am sure this committee as well as the other
committees that have jurisdiction over this certainly appreciate
your thoughts and that of the Secretary in terms of where those
resources are needed because, ultimately, the taxpayer is going to
pick up the tab here.

Some have indicated that it may reach the magnitude of a couple
of billion dollars a year that may or may not be accurate. I don't
know. But, that is important for us to know.

And, finally, the light is on and I will yield my time, Mr. Chair-
man, with this one last question, if I might. And that is:

The way the schools that are eligible for participation are chosen
is, as I understand it, there are accrediting associations. And they,
in effect, submit to the Department schools which are eligible to
participate, but that the Department itself doesn’t make an individ-
ual judgment with respect to the individual schools.

In fact, it yields or defers to that accrediting association.

Am I correctly informed on that?

Mr. SANDERS. Fundamentally, that is correct. However, the Sec-
retary does have statutory authority to recognize those accrediting
associations that will be used or recognized in this process.

There is another part. And the accrediting associations lack re-
sponsibility here because schools, just as they must be accredited
by an accrediting authority recognized by the Secretary, must also
be licensed by the State in which they are domiciled.

So there are two places I believe for us to loc in improving over-
sight of the quality of institutions that quality for the loan pro-
grams.

Senator BRYAN. Ted, it would be helpful I think to this commit-
tee if you would make available to us the accrediting associations
and their track record. That is, the defaults that occur with respect
to those institutions which they, in effect, are recommending and
which you acknowledge by and large. It is the association’s recom-
mendation, without any independent determination of the Secre-
tary.

And I am not here trying to lay a wrap on the Secretary. We can
debate the wisdom of that policy.

What I am interested in is the history of that. That is, if there
are associations which have a good track record in terms of their
recommendations, we need to know that. On the other haud, if
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there are those associations whose track record is deplorable,
maybe a question arises as to whether they ought to be in the asso-
ciation business, at least as far as the Secretary of Education is
concerned.

Mr. SANDERs. We appreciate that and we will provide the infor-
mation.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me get a clarification before going to Senator
Dodd on this.

Does each State have its own? Do we have 50 of these? Or are
there larger amalgamations?

Mr. SANDERS. There are larger amalgamations. In fact, there are
two different sets of institutions working here.

The States have their own State licensing requirements. Each
State does that in the manner that it determines in deciding who
will or will not provide education or training.

The accrediting associations are independent. They exist general-
ly as associations of schools. They have standards which they apply
to institutions who wish to belong to that particular—

The CHAIRMAN. Does this cover the whole country?

Mr. SANDERS. Some cover the whole country. Some are regional.
Some are particular to a type of training or education, too.

Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, I did not want to usurp the au-
thority of the Chair. But, if the Chair feels it would be helpful, that
information that I suggested be made available, namely, the de-
fault record of the institutions and the proprietary institutions or
organizations—trade, technical and other kinds of schools—I think
might be helpful for us to examine.

nd also the track record of the accrediting institutions.

But I certainly did not mean to usurp your authority, Mr. Chair-
man.

The CHAIRMAN. I wanted to add to it. I want to make sure that
we understand the scope of these various associations that do the
accrediting,

The losses have jum here a billion dollars over a 2-year
period of time if you look at the projections for 1990 versus 1988 of
what we are eating at the Federal level.

So this is not an insignificant item.

Senator Dodd.

Senator Dopp. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Before he leaves, because I understand he may be walking out, I
didn’t want to miss the opportunity to say what a pleasure it is to
have Senator Pell with us.

No other person, with the possible exception of Bob Stafford, who
has retired from the Senate, is responsible for the essence of this
program. And I know, in my own State and it is true across this
country, that literally hundreds of thousands of young people in
this country of ours who have had an opportunity for higher educa-
tion have had that opportunity because of Pell grants and Stafford
student loans.

And in addition to that, Senator Pell has done & number of other
things, including authoring two major default reduction measures.

I serve on the subcommittee with the Senator in the Labor and
Human Resources Committee, in addition to serving this commit-
tee. So I am very anxious to see how these hearings proceed.

20
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But I didn’t want to miss the opportunity of sharing with Sena-
tor Pell what a remarkable record he has established—I always
teased Senator Pell and Bob Stafford. I call the firm of Pell and
Stafford, Stafford and Pell, for that tandem of leadership in the mi-
nority and majority, depending on which year you were talking
about. They really forged so many important educational efforts in
this country.

OPENING REMARKS OF SENATOR PFLL

Senator PeLL. Thank you very, very much for your nice thoughts.
And I must say, the 20 years that it has been either Stafford, Pell
or Kassebaum and Pell or Javitz and Pell, that we have had really
no partisanship in it, including when we had people of somewhat
different viewpoints, like Peter Dominick. And we always really
put the national interests first.

So, I thank you for your kind words. And thank you for letting
me sit in for a while.

Senator Dopp. I want to focus, if I can, on the program review
issue with Mr. Sanders.

You seem to be implying that the law is somehow flawed. And
my sense of it is, that there are other factors. First, we went from a
program that was about 70 percent, a grant program, and 30 pes-
cent loans.

In the last decade, we have changed that. It is now almost the
reverse. With a 3C percent grant and 70 percent loan, portfolio.

That was the fundamental philosophical change. It was decided
that we were going to go to the credit window. Middle income fami-
lies are going to the credit window where, in the past, we had de-
cided that it made more sense to provide them grants.

There were fiscal issues that contributed to that change.

When that occurred, of course, in December 1987, hearings in the
Labor and Education Committee rsvealed that the number of pro-
gram reviews conducted by the Department of Education dropped
from 1,997 in the period in 1981 to half that number in 1936.

So, at the very hour when we were moving from grant to loan, at
a time when you would have assumed that we wculd have in-
creased the number of inspectors, or increased the prograrn reviews
to monitor these programs, the Department did just the opposite.

The Department of Education cut in half the program reviews at
& time the loan program.

Now, the program reviews, of course, are vitally important. So,
first of all, I would like to get some sense, if I could, from Mr.
Sanders on whether or not you would provide for the record the
number of schools, tke lenders and the agency’s reviews conducted
between 1980-90, so that we pick up the information for last 2
years because program reviews do have an effect in deterinining
where the problems are involved.

Second, if you could provide information on the Department of
Education’s budget request for salaries and expenses.

Obviously, again with the switch occurring here, it would seem
to me that there would have been a demand for increased salaries
in order to hire the personnel in order to do the work that needed
to be done in those areas.

26



22

Third, Mr. Chairman, again, the implication is somehow the law
needs repeiring here. One of the things that we have done is, of
course, the 1.S%T approach here to limit, suspend or terminate
schools, institutions wﬁere there are abuses.

That is the law. It has been the law for some time. That's not
new.

I wonder if you might share with us today how many LS&T’s
procedures the Degartment has implemented in the last 2 years?

There are some 8,000 institutions, across the country.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, we have taken such actions. I
cannot give you the exact count. Perhaps Larry Oxendine from our
program staff can do that.

Senator Dopp. Do you have an idea?

Mr. OxeNDINE. I don’t have that information with me.

Senator Dopp. Just a ballpark figure.

Mr. OXENDINE. | really don’t know. [ can provide the information
for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Wait a minute. I want to be cooperative, but
there are staff people here and we have phones in the back. Let's
get the answer now. .

I don’t mean to stop the proceeding to get it, but let’s have some-
bogg' make a call so that, in the next 10 minutes, we can have it.

r. OXenDINE. Then we will get it.

Senator Dopp. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairmen. We passed three
major default reduction bills in the last 2 years. Does the Depart-
ment support those legislative efforts? Those bills?

We have had three bills come out of the Senate.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes, we do.

Senator Dopp. You are a strong supporter of that legislation.
That is very helpful.

I would be very interested to see how muny LS&T’s of the 8,000
schools we have invoked here because that will be indicative of
where we are headed here.

Let me turn to you, or to Mrs. Kassebaum.

The CHAIRMAN. I will turn to Senator Kassebaum, but I want to
check out a number first and then pass the ball down the table to
Senator Kassebaum.

According to the data that the Department of Education gave for
the budget justificationz, which went to the Budget Office, if I am
reading the data correctly, the Federal obliﬁation for defaults—in
other words, the amount of unpaid bills that worked their way
back to the Government and to Federal taxpayers—in fiscal year
1988, for example, is shown to be $1,392,000.

You may have this data in front of you. In fact, this may be one
of the sheets that you brought with your presentation.

Then the number for fiscal year 1988 went up to $1.84C billion,
and is estimated for 1990—I do not know if the estimate has now
changed, but the estimate that shows on the sheet that I have is a
ft;legux;e of about $2.3 billion. Do these appear to be accurate num-

rs’

Mr. SaNDERS. They do not coincide exactly with my numbers, but
th’%‘are close to the numbers that I have.

e CHAIPMAN. What would you have for fiscal year 1990 as an
estimate?
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Mr. SaANDERs. For fiscal year 1990 we are looking at $2.4 billion,
Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. $2.4 billion. So is the figure that I have for fiscal
year 1988 correct, $1.392 billion——

Mr. SANDERS. For fiscal—

The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. 1988.

Mr. SANDERS. For fiscal 1988, we have $1.389 billion.

The CHAIRMAN. OK. So, very close. But in any event, that is a
billion dollar increase over a 2-year time period.

Mr. Sanpers. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Now I think that is what is the matter of con-
cern here. We are all here to want to try to get as many appropri-
ate student loans out to students in the country as we can, but to
have net losses go up by a figure of a billion dollars over a 2-year
span, implies a pretty rapid rate of increase. And of course that
seems now to be part of the story that we are trying to get clear in
our minds today with respect to the default situation with one of
the guarantors here.

Senator Dopp. Mr. Chairman, may I ask one additional question
here that we may want to get, as well, while the phone calls are
being made? The General Accounting Office, as I am told, has said
that there are some nine Department of Education Offices with re-
sponsibilities for monitoring the Student Loan Programs. Is that
correct?

Mr. SANDERS. Are you referring to the regional offices?

Senator Dopp. To the GAO. Nine Department of Education Of-
fl\ilcg?s with responsibility for monitoring the student loan program.

0

Mr. SANDERS. No.

Senator Dopp. I am quoting a GAO report.

Mr. OxeNDINE. If you count each of our regional offices out in
the country——

Senator Dopp. Are there nine?

Mr. OXENDINE [continuing]. We have 10 regional offices.

Senator Dopbp. Ten?

Mr. OXENDINE. Yes.

Senator Dobp. All right.

Mr. OxeENDINE. Well, actually we have the GSO function in I be-
lieve it is seven of those regional offices, plus Washington, plus the
IG. That is the way you would come up with nine.

Senator Dopp. But they go on to further state—and I am just
quoting therm here—that there is not a single data base where in-
formation on all these schools is kept.

Mr. OXENDINE. Actually we have developed such a data base in
the last year or so.

Senator Dobp. So it is now in place?

Mr. OXENDINE. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. It covers the whole country?

Mr. OXENDINE. Yes, sir. All of the program reviews done across
the country are eventually sent in to Washington to one location,
and we do have a central data base for that information.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we may come back to that.

Senator Kassebaum.

Senator Dopp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

N0
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Senator KasseBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I guess, Dr. Sanders, I would like to make a statement somewhat,
too, because one of the things that has troubled me the most in the
whole question of the student loan issue is that I feel that we are
doing a real disservice to students to saddle them with these enor-
mous debts.

It seems to me that we have got to do a better job of providing
some career counseling and some guidance right at the beginning
so that a student is going to understand that wkan the career they
are going into, whether it is a 4-year education, or certainly I think
the schools where they have had the highest default problems, pro-
prietary schools, community colleges, the historically black colleges
have had a high rate, that they should be given some advice as far
as careers and proportionate salaries that would be commensurate
with the loans that they are going to be saddled with.

It seems to me that we do a real disservice many times by en-
couraging them—they should be encouraged—but they should also
know the responsibilities that lie ahead with that indebtedness. I
feel strongly that this is a big responsibility that the schools have,
as well. I know it is a question of personnel, many times, but it has
become, it seems to me, sort of an accelerated process where it is
just a given that a student will go, there will be a student loans,
and many times I think it is only typical that a young person does
not think that much further ahead about tie field they are going
into and what salaries may be available in that field that will
enable them to help pay back the loans. I would just like to make
that as a statement. And I do have another question.

Mr. SANDERS. We do require, as I had mentioned in an earlier
response, counseling of students about their obligations in assum-
ing the loan. We are requiring now disclosure to that student of
not only the completion rates but the placement rates, and also
that counseling include information about projected income that
the student might expect upon completion and placement.

Senator KAssEBaUM. But is that not only recently that that——

Mr. SANDERS. Yes, ma’'am. That is a part of the recent default
initiative.

Senator KAsseBAUuM. And my guess is that we have not had
enough time to see the effects of that.

Mr. SANDERS. That is correct. We have not seen the effects of
that, yet.

Senator KasseBauM. I knew this was put in place just a year ago,
was it not?

Mr. SANDERS. Correct. That is correct, Senator.

Senator KassesauM. I strongly support those initiatives.

X Lﬁt me just ask a quick question, unless the answers have come
ack.

Mr. SANDERs. Please.

Senator KasseBaum. I believe that HEAF, the Higher Education
Assistance Foundation, that we are talking about right now elected
to withdraw from several States a couple of years ago, and I think
you mentioned yourself in commenting that they had decreased
their volume, but this was in an effort to get their portfolio in
better shape. And it is my understanding that at that time they
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asked the Department of Education about several other options,
and the Department turned down those options.

I wonder if it would be useful, or if you even know what those
options were and why those were rejected?

Mr. SaNDERs. Yes, Senator, your statement is correct. They did
withdraw from a number of States. If a guarantee agency chooses
to do business in a particular State by designation, then they must
guarantee loans from all lenders.

Yes, they did ask to take other kinds of actions such as to select
between and among lending institutions, which we would not
under the law allow. There were other requests, too, and Larry, I
would ask you to elaborate upon them.

TERMINATE THE PARTICIPATION OF SCHOOLS

Mr. OXENDINE. One of the additional requests that was made of
us was to permit them to terminate the participation of schools, es-
pecially proprietary schools, without cause. We indicated that they
already have the authority by our regulation to terminate the par-
ticipation of schools, but they would have to give ‘he school a fair
hearing and essentially go through the LS&T procedures.

It was responded that the L.S&T procedures would take too long,
and that would not give them the time they needed to turn the sit-
uation around.

In addition, they wanted to take the same action with respect to
certain lenders who participated in the high volumes of proprietary
school loans. We had the same respo”.«.:

Senator KASSEBAUM. Let me ask, it .:.ey had been able to do that
would that not have helped them at this juncture? If they had been
able a couple of years ago to take those actions?

Mr. OXeNDINE. The proposals that they came to us with were in
the same timeframe as when they withdrew from the 18 States, so
this discussion took place over probably a 3-month period. So even
th~ ~ proposals that we rejected were not presented to us long
be ¢ they withdrew from the 18 States. Had they withdrawn
from the 18 States or taken some other drastic action to change the
portfolio mix earlier, say a year earlier or 2 years earlier, yes, it is
likely that that action would have been successful.

Senator KassesauM. All right. I guess I misunderstood. The De-
partment turned down though a request that they made to drop
some lenders that were not performing, as well as some schools? Is
that not correct?

Mr. OxenDINE. They made the request to terminate participation
of some lenders and some schools, but the request was not based
upon any type of program violation. They wanted to simply termi-
nate the participation of those entities because of the type of loans
they were ma’.ing. There were not other program violations. So we
informed them that that would not be permissible; that to termi-
nate the participation of a school or lender they would have to give
those parties due process and go through the proper procedures.

Senator KassesauM. If they had been able to do that, would they
be faced with the situation they are today, in your judgment?

Mr. OXENDINE. At the time that they—I think probably we would
still have the same situation because of the timing of t{\e request.

s
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Had they made the request and had they been able to do that say a
year earlier, it is likely that we would not have the situation we
have today.

S{enator KassepauM. And in your judgment they knew a year
earlier——

Mr. OxENDINE. No, I do not know that.

Senator KasseBauM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us pin it down. I mean, why did they want to
discontinue? They must have had reasons. What were their rea-
sons?

REASONS FOR WANTING TO TERMINATE

Mr. OXENDINE. The reason that was given to us was the fact that
these particular parties were participating very heavily in proprie-
tary school loans, and the proprietary school loans generally de-
fault at a greater rate than other loans. And the Higher Education
Assistance Foundation had a high proportion of proprietary school
loans in its portfolio at that time, and they wanted to reduce the
proportion of proprietary school loans. That was the action they
proposed in order to affect that reduction.

The CHAIRMAN. But you decided not to concur in that action? Is
that correct?

Mr. OxENDINE. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Now some of these proprietary schools are essen-
tially diploma mills, are they not?

Mr. O¥ENDINE. The ones in question, that was not my under-
standing.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not think that was the case?

Mr. OXENDINE. There was no discussion of the quality of instruc-
tion that was being provided.

The CHAlrmAN. Well did anybody ask?

Mr. OXENDINE. That was not an issue in the discussion, no.

Senator KAssEBAUM. Mr. Chairman, if I may just ask, this is
really something that happened several years ago, so I am not sure
that it is fair to be asking you this, but it is my understanding that
HEAF asked the Department of Education if they could require co-
signers on the student loans for some schools, and that was denied.
They asked if they could quit guaranteeing loans for certain
schools, and that was denied. They asked if they could stop guaran-
teeing loans for certain lenders, as we have gone through, and
some that I know that were in difficulty, and Education again seid,
no.

HEAT then asked what action they could take to decrease their
proportion of proprietary loans, and the Department of Education
suggested pulling out of some States. They took this suggestion and
withdrew from 18 States about 2 years ago.

Now is that approximately correct?

Mr. OxENDINE. Yes, it is. I wonld like to elaborate on the co-
signer proposal, however. Our response to HEAF concerning the co-
signer proposal, first of all they wanted to require cosigners only of
certain students, not based on creditworthiness but based on the
type of school the student was attending. We informed HEAF that
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in Zur opinion that was in violation of the Equal Credit Opportuni-
ty Act.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me go back to Senator Dodd, and then
there are some things I want to get into.

Senator Dodd.

Senator Dopp. 1 wanted to make sure, Mr. Chairman, that the
information we have requested, the LS&T procedures, the number
of program reviews, and the salary and expenses budget request—I
must say that I am very surprised these numbers were not here.
These questions I presume you would have presumed that someone
up here would be asked. They are not off-the-wall questions.

Do you have some answers on those?

Mr. SANDERS. The information is now here, Senator.

If I may, Mr. Chairman, for three separate years, 1987, 1988, and
1989, we have initiated, in 1987, first of all, some 14 terminations.
In 1988, 27. And in 1989, 30.

Completions out of those that were initiated: In 1988, we com-
pleted terminations in 10 actions; and in 1989, 16 actions. The expe-
rience has been that once we start that procedure, Mr. Chairman,
Senator Dodd, before the termination is completed, schools tend to
close their doors.

Senator Dopp. This is out of the 8,000 institutions that are under
the program?

Mr. SANDERS. That is correct, Mr. Chairman, Senator Dodd.

With respect to actions that were taken by guarantee agencies
and then disqualifications taken, in 1988 there were two; in 1989,
there were six; and in 1990 to this point, there have been three.

The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry, could I ask you to repeat the defini-
tion of that categorv again?

Mr. SANDERS. Yes. In this particular case, the guarantee agency
takes an action which we then apply nationwide. In 1988, there
were two such actions taken. In 1989, there were six. In 1990, to
this point, there have been three.

I might also mention that from the start of 1990 in the LS&T ac-
tions, we have initiated 12 to this point.

Senator Dopp. Now there are some 47 guarantee agencies. Is that
correct?

Mr. OXeNDINE. That is.

Senator Dopop. Forty-seven agencies that, as it works, I mean cor-
rect me if ] am wrong, but my understanding is that when the de-
fault occurs the bank goes to the guarantee agency that pays 100
percent on the default. Is that right?

Mr. SaAnDERS. That is correct.

Senator Dopp. Then the guarantee agency goes to the Depart-
ment of Education. And if the number is in excess of 9 percent,
then the Department pays 80 percent.

Mr. SaANDERS. That is correct.

Senator Dopp. So we have the situation where the guarantee
agencies are running in arrears on these matters.

Now you have, of the ten that were completed in 1988, two. What
is the matter with the other eight?

Mr. SANDERS. In the case of the 10 terminations completed, in
the remainder, the schools may have closed before the action was
completed, Mr. Chairman, Senator Dodd.

e
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Senator Dopp. That deals with the 17, you mean? I am assuming
in 17 the schools closed? There were 27——

Mr. SANDERS. 27 were initiated and 10 were completed. The dif-
ference would be 17.

Senator Dobp. So there were 10 that were completed, but only in
two has there been guarantee action?

Mr. SaNDERs. No. Two separate actions are taking place here.
One is the termination action taken by Education. The others are
actions that are taken by the guarantee agencies.

Senator Doop. OK.

Mr. SANDERS. There are two different actions taking place. When
the guarantee agency takes such an action, we acknowledge and re-
spect that and apply it nationwide.

Senator Dopp. All right. We are dealing with 8,000 institutions,
and the magnitude of the potential problem does not leap off the
page at me. What do you read into these numbers? My reaction is
that you are not aggressively going after enough institutions here,
given the size of the problem, but I may be wrong in that. What is
your reaction?

Mr. SANDERs. Well, one, I think we have to look at a multifacet-
ed approach to dealing with the problem, one of which is the termi-
nation action; the other, to strengthen what is required of the ac-
crediting authorities; strengthening what is required of State li-
censing authorities.

Senator Dopp. But am I to draw the conclusion from this that
7,950 institutions across this country are doing a good job?

Mr. SANDERS. I do not think I would encourage you to draw that
conclusion, Senator Dodd. [Laughter.)

Senator Dopp. Well, the point is that you have got tools available
to you now.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, if you would yield, part of the question is
do you have enough tools? Do you need more people? Do you feel
that you are staffed up to a level where you can really do the job
Ehe way you want to do it? I do not mean to preempt the question,

ut——

Senator Dopp. No; well that was my other question, salaries and
budget stuff. '

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel you have what you need to really do
this job the way you would like to do it?

ADDITIONAL STAFF

Mr. SANDERS. We have been asking for and receiving additional
staff to deploy in this particular area, Mr. Chairman. We have rec-
ognized, as I mentioned before, the relationship between the pro-
gram monitoring that we are able to do and the size of our S&E
budgets. We have been asking for additional and have placed addi-
tional staff into these efforts.

I do believe that there will be a number of actions that we will
require as a result of this experience, and that we will be back to
you asking for other kinds of authorities and perhaps including ad-
?itional staff to perform the monitoring and perhaps the auditing

unction. :
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Senator Dopp. How about the program reviews in the last 2
years? Do you have a number on that?

Mr. SANDERS. Larry?

Mr. OXENDINE. i can give you an estimate. For the last year it
was approximately 1,600 program reviews of schools, and approxi-
mately 1,600 wil. be done this year.

Senator Dopp. So that would sort of roughly correspond. As was
pointed out, in 1981 there were 1,900; 890 in 1986; you are getting
closer to that 1981 number.

Mr. OXENDINE. Yes, sir. I would like to point out that the Con-
gress did in fact authorize additional staff for the Department of
Education approximately 2 years ago. We now have that staff up to
speed and the program reviews are substantially increasing in
numbers.

We were authorized, I believe it was, 90 additional staff, and also
the salaries and expense moneye to support that staff.

Senator Dopp. By the way, Mr. Chairman, I should have pointed
out earlier when I asked the question about the legislation that
passed the Senate, some of which was under the leadership of the
chairman here, that the House did not act on those bills. To the
credit of the Bush administration, they took a lot of what was in
the Senate-passed legislation and converted it into regulation, so
that even though we did not get legislative action in the other
body, the administration saw the merit of what was being proposed
and in fact actually coauthored a lot of the stuff and took I think
the positive steps of moving forward to see to it that some of those
ideas were actually converted into regulatory schemes which are
helping in this area.

So I should have made that point when I asked the question
about the legislation.

Mr. SANDERS. | appreciate that, Senator.

Senator Dopp. At any rate, under the present rate you have
pointed to your increased personnel costs—you are trying to get
those up, and I appreciate the kind of burdens you are operating
under. But if you maintain a rate of around 1,600, what you will be
looking at then is program reviews of each institution about once
every 5 or 6 years. Is that a desirable goal?

What would you consider it to be, realistically? I presume you
might tell me 8,000 schools each year you would like to look at, but
realistically what should you be looking at each year?

Mr. SANDERS. We do not necessarily have to look at every school
every year——

Senator Dopp. No. I agree with that. But what is the number?

Mr. SANDERS. Larry, do you want to respond?

Mr. OXENDINE. ] am not sure that there is any particular
number, and let me elaborate on that if I may. The institutions
that should be looked at are generally not the State institu-
tiong——

Senator Dopp. Are definitely?

Mr. OXENDINE. Are general{y not the State institutions, the Har-
vards, et cetera, the Ohio States. They generally——

Senator Dopp. The University of Connecticut.

Mr. OxenpiNg. The University of Connecticut, definitely. (Laugh-
ter.]
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Senator Dopp. Obviously this guy is going to run for public office.
(La:ghter.]

Mr. OXENDINE. I'm sorry. They provide the resources needed to
administer the program properly.

The CHAIRMAN. Michigan is a fine institution. (Laughter.]

Mr. OXENDINE. So I believe that once every several years, and
possibly 5 years is fine for those type of institutions. There are
other types of institutions, however, that we should target our pro-
gram review activities on.

I would also like to mention that, by regulation, guarantee agen-
cies are also required to conduct program reviews of institutions,
and they have to conduct program reviews of the largest institu-
tions within their States, the 10 largest I believe it is, in addition to
program reviews of any school with a default rate above 40 per-
ce}x:t. lSo there we are targeting on large schools and also risky
schools.

Senator Dopp. That makes sense.

Mr. OXENDINE. So that is supporting the Federal activity.

Senator Dopp. But again—and 1 aﬁpreciate that distinction; I
think it is a very important one to make—but again, I do not want
to be simplistic here, but as an overall gross number? What do you
believe, in order to do the kind of proper supervision, what sort of
numbers are we looking at here, based on the gross numbers we
are dealing with? And I think the distinction is an important one.

Mr. OXeENDINE. | personally believe that if we can get in the
range of 1,500 to 2,000, that is sufficient, because then you are
doing program reviews of the riskiest schools more often, and the
program reviews of the less risky schools less often.

Senator Doop, OK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just ask this, before going to Senator
Pressler. If I understand the testimony properly there are 47 guar-
antor organizations out there. Am I right on that?

Mr. SANDERs. Guarantee agencies.

iMr. OXeENDINE. | would like to clarify the 47. The number
changes, depending on how you count them. HEAF is consicered to
be six guarantee agencies. Sometimes also people consider them to
be one. So in the 47, HEAF is considered to be one.

The CHAIRMAN. Now the people that run these—let us say the
chief e;tecutive office- of one of these agencies—ivhat do they earn
a yoar’

Mr. OXENDINE. I have no idea.

Mr. SANDERS. We have no idea of the answer to that question,
Mr. Chairman—at least I do not.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think any of them earn as much or more
than the Preside .t of the United States?

Mr. SANDERS.  have no way of knowing, Mr. Chairman.

The CHaiaMAn. Do we have no controi over the administrative
cost side of what goes on there?

Mr. SANDERS. No, we do not, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAlRMAN. Should we have?

Mr. SANDERS. We mentioned earlier that there may be some au-
thority that is lacking that would be helpful. I do not know that.
That is certainly worth considering, but I would not want to re-
spond affirmatively or negatively today.

RIS
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The CHAIRMAN. So you have no way of knowing whether the
guarantor agencies that are successful, are ones that make money,
pay high salaries? You have just no hunch whatsoever, eh?

Kir. ANDERS. We have no knowledge about that relationship.

Senator Dopp. But then they come to you and they ask you to
reimburse them at 80 percent of their losses, if their losses exceed
90 percent, and yet—is there no examination of that, of what goes
on in those guarantor agencies?

Mr. SANDERs. Oh, we have an examination of what goes on in
those guarantee agencies, but it does not extend to oversight re-
sponsibility for what they pay their chief executives.

Senator Dopp. I get a sense you would like that, though,

Mr. SanDpeErs. 1 do not know that single thing is going to solve
our problem, Mr. Chairman and Senator.

Senator Dopp. No, but we would like to know a bit more about
them is my sense.

Mr. SANDERS. Obviously we would like to know more about the
operations of those agencies.

The CHAIRMAN. There is a reason for this line of questioning. We
have gone through a decade of privatization, and we keep peeling
things off, and we keep setting up private-sector intermediaries and
organizations, and yet we end up leaving the Government and the
taxpayer as the payee of last resort to pick up the tab for what
does not work right. And I have a hunch—and it is only a hunch,
and so that is why I am asking the questions—that in some of
these areas, and this may or may not be one, that the people who
get. into the act to do this make a lot of money at it; and that there
are very handsome salaries involved.

As I say, I cannot say thet that is the truth here, and it may not
be, and if so I want i: on the record one way or the other.

I am astonished at how many “:eople manage to get into the pipe-
line on these kinds of things.

We sa= in some investigative activities that we have been doing
here on HUD that some people end up making multiples of what
we pay the President of the United States as an annual salary. I
use that as a sort of benchmark in my mind. You can use profes-
siona’ basketball stars, or baseball stars, but the numbers are so
astronomical that taey lose meaning.

But J :hink a grod benchmark is what we pay the President of
the United States who has gnt clearly the most important job in
the country, if not in the world. Whenever I see somebody that is
ov* there doing a piece of public service work and is ending up get-
ting paid more than the President of the United States, I immedi-
ately become concerned about that and wonder if something is not
o' erating the way it should.

But you have no way of knowing whether there is that kind of
mouney out there in terms of the people who are handling these
chores or not?

Mr. SANDERS. No, I do not.

Senator Doop. But-—excuse me, Mr. Chairman—but you have the
authority to get that information?

Mr. SANDERS. No, I do not.

The CHAIRMAN. He is saving he does not have the authority.

Senator Dopp. You have ro authority to get that information?
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Mr. SANDERS. No, I do not.

The CKAIRMAN. See, I think you have got to be able to monitor
the overhead in order to decide what is an appropriate share of the
losses to eat at the other end. I do not think the Government can
hand a bill to the taxpayers of the country when there have been
transactions behind it that may be out of line that have helped
produce the loss.

I mean, it is like we are not connecting all of the connecting
links properly. Do you share that concern?

Mr. SANDERS. Well right now the way the law connects those and
sets the percentage rate for reinsurance from the Federal Govern-
ment is dependent upon the default experience of the guarantee
agency’s portfolio; no other factor.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, but that does not leave you limp in terms
of being able to take a look at it and say, as an administrator in
this area I do not like that.

Have you brought forward a proposal within the administration
that has been stymied? Or are you in the midst of drafting one? Or
do you have anything in mind that you think we ought to do in
this area?

PROPOSALS ON DEFAULTS

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, we brought forward proposals to
deal with the default issue. None of those include exercising that
kind of oversight.

The CHAIRMAN. What do you think of the idea?

Mr. SANDERS. I think it merits looking at in terms of generally
gnderstanding, if it is specific to what the salary of the CEO is,

ut——

The CHAIE“4AN. No, no, that is only an illustration.

Mr. SANDER? [continuing]. Generally to the management capabil-
ity of the agency, I think that is worth considering.

The CHAIRMAN. In 2 years we have had the losses go up $1 bil-
lion. I do not know if it is kids that are getting good educations
that cannot go out and find jobs because there is a slack economy. I
would not think so. The unemployment rate is really quite low. Or
whether it is the diploma mills that are churning out so-called
“education” experience that is worthless, and you end up having a
situation where the student cannot go out and get a job, and
cannot repay the loan. Or students who basically say I am not
going to repay it.

But when you have got $1 billion increase, I think you have got
to go back through the pipeline. You have got to really pui a very
tight measure around everybody that is in the chain. It sounds like
to me that the way the system is geared now, that does not happen
automatically.

It sounds to me like something needs to be redesigned here. That
is part ot what I am gathering as I listen to these answers.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes, and I would agree with you that that extends
beyond just what we do as an oversight of guarantee agencies. It
means extending our work with other institutions that provide edu-
cation and training.
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I would also though point out, Mr. Chairman. that the increase
in the default rate is also in part due to the significant increase in
the volume of loans that has taken place, as Senator Dodd pointed
out, too. There has been a tremendous increase in the numbers of
students, and therefore the volume of the loans, and there is a rela-
tionship there.

Senator Dopp. That was a policy change, too.

Mr. SANDERS. Correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me to go Senator Pressler——

Senator Dopp. Could I just——

Senator PREssLER. Thank you——

Senator Dopp [continuing]. If Senator Pressler would not miznad,
just because I am going to have to go, I just want to ask one—~-—

Senator PREsSSLER. | am going to have to leave in about 2 or 3
minutes.

Senator Dopp [continuing]. Quick question to follow up on this
thing. I will be very fast, then.

Senator PRESSLER. OK.

Senator Dopp. I just want to ask about HEAF and whether or
not in your view there is any public interest in keeping HEAF
from going bankrupt. It seems like an obvious question, but I think
it is important to raise. And what are the Department’s thoughts
on the advantages or disadvantages of preventing HEAF from
going bankrupt?

Mr. SanDERS. Currently HEAF has a $9.6 billion loan portfolio
that it has guaranteed. It additionally has a little over $2 billion of
loans that are in default that it is servicing. If HEAF goes bank-
rupt, if we are not able to place some other entity or entities in the
place of the guarantor to service that portfolio, then there could be
significant losses that I am not able to estimate today to the Gov-
ernment. But that portfolio could lose its integrity, and we could
face serious problems.

So, yes, I do believe it is the interest of the Federal Government
to see an entity or entities in place to perform the functions that
are currently being performed vy HEAF.

Senator Dopp. Do you have any idea of the total dollar amount
of what we are talking about here?

Mr. SanDEeRs. If they were to go bankrupt?

Senator Dopp. Yes.

Mr. SANDERS. No, I do not know today. | do have some idea that 1
mentioned in earlier testimony about the outside potential cost of
options that we are looking at in terms of putting another entity or
entities in place to perform those functions so that that portfolio is
secure and those loans are indeed guaranteed, and that relation-
ship between student, lender, guarantee agency, and the Federal
Government is maintained.

The CHAIRMAN. I think I have got to go to Senator Pressler.

Senator Dobp. | appreciate that. | apologize and i thank Senator
Pressler for that, as well.

Senator PRrEssLER. It is my understanding that HEAF stopped
charging a standard 3 percent insurance origination fee in an
effort to attract more 4-year college type loans into their portfolio.
In turn, guarantee agencies across the Nation have ceased charg-
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ing the fees in an eftort to be competitive. But this resulted in an
obvious decrease in revenue coming into HEAF.

Is this information correct? And do you think this was a wise
course of action for HEAF to take?

Mr. SANDERS. That information is correct, Mr. Chairman, Sena-
tor, It is easy to second-guess earlier decisions. Obviously had they
not made that decision, their cash position today would have been
different.

Senator PressLer. Now, Mr. Chairman, I have an opening state-
ment to place in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.

Senator PREsSSLER. I will just read part of it.

I have bzen a strong supporter uf the Guaranteed Student Loan
Program. More than 80 percent of South Dakota college and voca-
tional-technical students depend on financial aid to continue their
education. I would recommend that, as we consider this matter, we
keep in mind the students. There are certainly risks to banxs, the
Federal Government, and other entities. But ultimately the stu-
dents would suffer the most if anything happened to curtail the
guaranteed student loan program.

The financial collapse of the Nation’s largest student loan guar-
antee agency, the Higher Education Assistance Foundation, has se-
rious, serious consequences.

[The complete prepared statement of Senator Pressler follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR LARRY PRESSLER

Mr. Chairman. I commend you for calling this hearing on this critically important
issue. It is very appropriate that the Banking Committee is examining these recent
developments.

I am a strong supporter of the Guaranteed Student Loan Programs. More than 80
percent of South Dakota college and vocational-technical school students depend on
financial aid to continue their education. I would recommend that as we consider
this matter we keep in mind the students. There are certainly risks to banks, the
Federal Government and other entities. But ultimately the students would suffer
the most if anything happened to curtail the guaranteed student loan program,

The financial collapse of the nation's largest student loan guarantee agency, the
Higher Education Assistance Foundation [HEAF). has serious consequences. There-
fore I think it is timely for us tc start examining the causes, effects and possible
sg(ljutions right now. I look forward to hearing the testimony of our expert witnesses
today.

Mr. Chairman, I might also say that I hope we will be receiving
testimony from HEAF officials today. Maybe this has been covered
earlier in the hearing today, but are we going to hear from them?

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we may very well do that, Senator DPres-
sler. We are sensitive to the notion that the Department is engaged
in some sensitive negotiations right now, and we want those to be
able to go forward without any interference or problem that might
arise. | think today we are trying to stay with a certain scope of
examination so that the Departinent has some room to try to solve
this problem.

But we do not want to foreclose the possibility of a broader scope
at some appropriate point, and I will be mindful of your thoughts
on it.

Sexziator PrReEssLER. Good. I have one or two questions for the
record.

T
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The farm bill is on the Senate floor today, and I am living over
there for the tire being. I do have a question later for the presi-
dent of Sallie Mae. I read in their statement that Sallie Mae enjoys
a triple-A credit rating from the rating agencies. To which agencies
does that refer” And what effect do you believe acquiring the
HEAF portfolio, as you propose, would have on those ratings?

That is a question I would like to leave for the president of Sallie
Mae. I know you folks cannot address that question.

Mr. Chairman, I have one or two questions for the record that I
would like to submit.

The CHAIRMAN. Very good, Senator Pressler, and we will have
those answered for the record.

I want to just cover one more item, and then we will go to our
final two witnesses. As I understood the answer a moment ago in
;eglard to the HEAF portfolio, there is something on the order of §7

illion——

eI\gr. SANDERS. $9.6 billion in loans outstanding that are guaran-
teed.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me get the numbers straight. $9.6 billion out-
standinug——

Mr. SANDERs. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. And the amount in default?

Mr. SANDERS. They have an additional $2 billion of loans that are
in default that tuey are servicing and seeking to collect.

The CHAIRMAN. $2 billion.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, those numbers are as of Septem-
ber 30, 1989.

The CHAIRMAN. September 30, 1989.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there a reason why those numbers are so out
of date?

Mr. OXENDINE. That was the last annual report we received from
HEAF. We are updating those numbers.

Mr. SANDERs. We are cut ently updating those numbers, but that
is.l{‘rom the last annua! .eport that we have from them. We
will——

The CHAIRMAN. I assume you have asked them what they think
it is. What kind of an answer are you getting that would be more
timely than September 30, 1989?

Mr. SANDERS. Do you have a more recent answer?

J M!’.3(3XENDINE. My staff very shortly will have the numbers as of
une 30.

The CHAIRMAN. They are returning phone calls, I assume?

Mr. OXENDINE. Yes, definitely.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. When you say ‘very shortly,” do you mean
shortly today, or tomerrow, or when?

Mr. OxeNDINE. I would hope this afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. You will know this afternoon?

Mr. OXENDINE. I would hope I woiild know this afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. Any idea? Is there any range that you anticipate
here? Does this $2 billion default number look like it is going to
jump up?

Mr. SANDERS. It will—
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Mr. OXENDINE. |—I am sorry, Mr. Under Secrete~y.

Mr. SANDERS. We know that it will Igo ux‘g at least by $300 million
additional, Mr. Chairman. That is HEAK's approximation of the
value of loans that it is currently holding for which it has paid the
lenders 100 percent and that it will be submitting to us for reinsur-
ance claims. So it will at least go up by that $300 million.

The CHAIRMAN. So it looks like it is going to be at least $2.3 bil-
lion that will be in default? Is that correct?

Mr. SANDERS. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Now without getting into the specifics of your
negotiations, if you are going to convince somebody else to come in
and take this over, and if these are in default and are uncollectible,
are you not probably going to have to do th-.. . 1 a basis that at
some time those losses will have to come on v« -.ijL v the Govern-
ment and be paid by the Government?

Mr. SANDERS. Well those, Mr. Chairman, - - =" b llive has .
ready been—the reinsurance claims have alr .. = ™ .ovi TN
then can work those loans to get them into - .. . * &
law, they then receive 30 percent, sending .: : Cooornay e ]

cent of what they collect.

Meny of those loans will be werked, and they Wiis Lo

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

Mr. SANDERS [continuing). And will benefit both the Government
and HEAF or its successor organization.

The CHAIRMAN. Is this then what gives you that net figure that I
recall you giving earlier, $100 million? Am I recalling that number
in a context that is not appropriate to this subject?

Mr. SANDERs. I was looking at a general number that would be
the outside cout associated with putting a successor agency or agen-
cies in place to pick up and perform the functions of HEAF.

With respect to the loans that are already in default, working
those loans successfulli is of direct benefit to the guarantee agency
because it is able to therefore keep as an asset the difference be-
tween the amount collected and the 30 percent and whatever it
costs the agency to actually work and get the loan back into repay-
ment. So that would not be a cost to them at all, but rather it
would be a benefit.

OVERHEAD COSTS OF INTERMEDIARY

The CHAIRMAN. ] understand. Well, I am interested in the over-
head costs of this intermediary function that is carried out for us.
They may be entirely appropriate and in line with what commun
sense would say, and I am all for doing things by using a private-
sector capacity as long as we are not being bled in the name of pri-
vatization. ] would be very interested—again I arn going to use sort
of the benchmark of what we pay the President of the United
States—to find out what we are paying people out there, and I
would like you to ask.

So I am asking for the answer from you. If anybody asks why
you are asking, then you can say you are asking because you were
asked by the Banking Committee for the answers, and [ would like

41



37

you to get the answers and send them to us. If you find that you
cannot get them, then let me know that, as well,

I appreciate the testimony you have all given. There will be addi-
tional questions for the record for you.

tI,.let me excuse you at this time and call our next witnesses to the
table.

Mr. SaANDERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHaIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Sanders. We will just pause for a
minute while our first witnesses and others have a chance to exit
the room and we get the room quiet so that we can hear from Mr.
Franklin Frazier who is the Director of Education and Employ-
ment Issues of the Human Resources Division of the U.S. General
Accounting Office. He is accompanied by Mr. Eglin and Mr. Chriss-
man. We are pleased to have the three of you here.

Mr. Frazier, we will make your full statement a part of the
record, and we would like to invite you now to give us your sum-
mary comments.

STATEMENT OF FRANKLIN FRAZIER, DIRECTOR, EDUCATION
AND EMPLOYMENT ISSUES, HUMAN RESOURCES DIVISION, U.S.
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPA.
NIED BY JOSEPH J. EGLIN, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, HUMAN RE-
SOURCES DIVISION, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; AND
CHRISTOPHER C. CHRISSMAN, SENIOR EVALUATOR, HUMAN
RESOURCES DIVISION, U.S, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. Frazier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We are pleased to be here today to discuss the Stafford Student
Loan Program. We believe this program is of extreme importance
to students seeking postsecondary education and to the future work
force of our country. However, in recent years the student loan pro-
gram has received much criticism mainly due to its high default
rate.

You asked us for our comments on three topics:

One, how the Stafford Student Loan Program works;

Two, the growth in the loans guaranteed and defaulted; and
HETR%ee. the concerns surrounding the financial problems of

The Stafford Student Loan Programs makes three kinds of loans:
Stafford loans, supplemental loans for students, and parent loans
for undergraduate students. Stafford loans are low-interest loans,
currently 8 spercent loans, that are made on the basis of financial
need. The Stafford Loan Program can provide assistance up to
about $17,000 for undergraduate students. The Federal Govern-
ment pays the interest on the loans while the students are in
achool, and the students generally begin repayments within €
months after leaving school.

The supplemental and parent loans are not awarded on the basis
of financial need. Interest rates vary annually, currently running
about 12 percent. Both the garent loan and the supplemental loan
provide assistance up to $20,000, and repayment starts 60 days
after the loan is made.

In 1989 the Stafford program made over 4 million loans in the
amount of about $12 billion. The program accounts for about 61
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percent of student aid provided by the Department of Education.
Both public and private post-secondary schools participate in the
program.

Each loan is insured by une of 47 guaranty agencies. The guaran-
ty agencies have a primary role in administering the program.
Guaranty agencies can collect an insurance premium of up to 3
percent for each loan made. They also annually receive a 1 percent
administrative cost allowance on loans they guarantee each year.
They serve as a lender of last resort for students who have trouble
obtaining loans from normal institutions, and they reimburse lend-
ers for 100 percent of defaulted claims if the loans were properly
serviced.

The Department of Education oversees the program, and rein-
sures the guarantee agencies for 100 percent of defaulted loans,
except in those cases where the agency has high default rates. Edu-
cation also makes interest payments to lenders for Stafford loans
borrowed while students are in school.

Between 1983 and 1989, program loans have grown from about
$7 billion to over $12 billion annually. This represents about an 82
percent increase in student loans. Similarly, the number of loans
increased by 56 percent from $3 million to $4.7 million.

During the same period, defaults increased over 352 percent,
from $444 million to about $2 billion. In terms of program costs,
cligg;ults increased from 10 percent in 1983 to about 36 percent in

Studies show that the default rate differs for different kinds of
schools. For example, the default rate for 4-year institutions is
about 10 percent; for 2-year institutions it runs about 20 percent;
and for proprietary or trade schools, it runs around 35 percent.

Under normal circumstances, lenders that properly originate
their loans are guaranteed 100 percent reimbursement for a de-
faulted student loan by one of the 47 guaranty agencies. The De-
partment reinsures the guaranty agency for 80 to 100 percent of
the loans, depending on the agency’s default rate.

When a guaranty agency such as HEAF encounters financial dif-
ficulties, it is not clear who if anyone, is responsible for honoring
the guarantee to the lender. The Department has the authority to
guarantee loans held by lenders. However, it does not have an obli-
gation to do so.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my summary. We will be happy to
respond to your questions.

[The complete prepared statement of Franklin Frazier follows:}
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SUMMARY OF GAO TESTIMONY
ON THE FINANCIAL PROBLEMS IN THE
STAFFORD STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM

The Stafford Student loan Program (formerly called the Guaranteed
Student Loan Program) makes three kinds of student loans: Stafford
lLoans, Supplemental loans for Students (SLS), and Parent lLoans for
Undergraduate Students (PLUS), Stafford loans are low interest
(currently 8 percent) locans made on the basis of financial need:
the federal government pays interest on the loan while students are
in school:; and students generally begin repayment within 6 months
atfter leavins school. SIS and PLUS loans are not based on
financial n i; interest rates vary annually (currently 11.49
percent): boch can provide assistance up to $20,000; and repayment
generally begins 60 day: after the loan is made.

In 1989, the Stafford Student Loan Program made over 4 million
loans in the amount about $12 hillion. The program accounts for
about 61 percent of student aid provided by the Dapartment of
Education. Both public and private postsecondary schools
participate in the program. Each lcan is insured by one of the 47
state or nonprofit gqua. nty agencies which administer the program
and report to the Department of Education. Guarcanty agencies can
collect an insurance premium of up to 3 percent for each loan: thay
serve as lenders of last resort for students unable to obtain loans
through other landers: and they reimburse lenders for 100 percent
of defaulted claims if the loans wers properly serviced. The
Departzent of Education oversees the program; reinsures the
guaranty agencies for 100 percent of defaulted loans, except in
those cases where the agencies have high default rates; and makes
interest payments to lenders for Stafford loan borrowers while they
are in school.

Batween 1983 and 1989, loans grev from about $7 billion to over
$12 billion annually--an 83) percent increase. Similarly, the
nunber of loans increased 56 percent from ) million to 4.7
million. During the same period, defaults increased 152 percent
from $444 million to $2 billion. 1In terms of program costs,
defaults increased from 10 percent in 1383 to about 36 percant in
1989.

NT LOANS
Under normal circumstances lenders that properly originate and
service student loans are guaranteed 100 percent reimbursement by
one of the 47 guaranty agencies. The Department reinsures the
guaranty agencies for 80 percent to 100 percent of loans depending
upon their default rates. 1In the case that a guaranty agency
encounters financial difficulty, such as HEAF, who would honor the
quarantee for the lender becomes unclear. The Department has
authority which it can use to guarantee loans held by lenders:
however, they do not have an obligation to do so.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committes:

I am pleased to be here today to discuss the Stafford Student Loan
Program. This program is of extreme iamportance to students
seeking a postsecsandary education and to the future work force of
our nation. However, in racent years it has been the subject of
greater scrutiny and much of that has focused on those
student-borrovers who have defaulted on their loans, and the
resulting financial liability to the fedaeral government.

I will focus ny comments today on (1) how the Stafford program
works, (2) the growth in loans guaranteed and defaulted, and (3)
the concerns surrounding the financial problems being experienced
by the Higher Education Assistance Foundation (HEAF).

MAJOR FINANCIAL AID PROGRAMS

The Departmant of Education offers saven major student financial
aid programa. These programs wers established by title IV of the
Higher Education Act, as amended, and include Pell grants,
Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants, College Work study,
Perkins loanas, Stafford loans, Parent Loans for Undergraduate
Students (PLUS), and Supplemental Loans for Students (SLS). For
fiscal year 1990, the Department estimates that the seven programs
will make almost $18 billion of student aid available through ovaer
9.7 million awards. (See table 1,)

-
t

st
-



42

Table 1: Estipated Aid Available and Numbex of Awards for tbe

Finane AFiscal Year 1390}
Number of
Ald available awards
Ald prograa 2 (in nillions)
Pell grants $4,763.0 3,214
Supplenmental grants 487.9 678
work study 823.13 876
Perkins loans 860 O 804
Stafford loans 8,769.0 3,331
PLUS 827.0 258
SLS 1,268,0 545
Totals $17,898.2 9,706

The Stafford Student Loan Program, formerly called the Guaranteed
Student Loan Program, consists of Stafford, PLUS, and SLS loans.
These three kinds of loans will represent 61 parcent of federal
student aid made available in fiscal year 1990. Thase loans are
guaranteed by the federal government against borrowers' death,
disability, bankruptcy, and reinsured to the guaranty agency
against default. Banks, credit unions, and savings and loan
associations are the primary providers of student loans.

The three types of loans differ somawhat in their terms and
conditions and I would like to highlight some of thase diffarences.

staf

Stafford loans--formerly called guaranteed student loans--are the
largest of the three loan types (80 parcent of loans gquaranteed in
1990) and have been available since the program was created as
part of the Higher Education Act of 1i965. The loans are based on
the student-borrower's financial neads, however, borrowers do not
have to demonstrate their credit worthiness. Other key facts are:

--Interest rates for naw borrowars are 8 percent for the
first 4 years of repayment and 10 percent after that.

2
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-=Maxinum loan limits are $17,2%0 for undergraduatses and
$5¢,750 for graduate students.

-=Borrowers generally have a 6-month grace pericd after
leaving achcol before repayment hegins.

ELUS loans

Thesa loans enable parents to borrow funds for each dependent
student (those who are not generally responsib.e for thair own
financial support) enrolled at a school. These loans basically
started in 1981 and are not ne.ds-based. oOther Key facts are:

==Intarest rates are variable and are datermined once a year
with a ceiling of 11.49 percent, which is tha current rate.

-=Maximum loan limits for each dependent are $4,000 per year
to a total of $20,000.

-=There is normally ne¢ grace period and payment of principal
and interest must genarally begin within 60 days after the
loan is made.

SLS Loans

These locans are availabla to independent undergraduates (those
students genarally responsible for their own financial support) and
graduate students. These loans basically started in 19821 and

like PLUS lcans are not needs-basad. Also like PLUS loans, SLS
loans generally have the same interest rate, borrowing limits, and
no qgrace period. However, legislation passaead in Decamber 1989
restvicted the availability of SLS loans for such factors as tha
school's borrowar default rate and the lack of a high school
diploma or a genaral :quivalency degree.

lsLs ware part of the Auxiliary Loans to Assist Students program
prior to 1986 and their terms and conditions are similar, and both
are reportaed by the Department as SLS loans.

3
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HOW THE STAFFORD STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM OPERATES

The program involves five parties: students, schcols, lenus- -,
guaranty agencies, and the Dapartment of Education. I would like
to provide sors information on each party, using Stafford loans as
a case exampla. (We have attached a chart that displays the life
cycle of a stafford loan.)

Tha .Studens

The etudent initiates the loan process. The student provides
eligibility information to tha schocl, applies to a lender for the
loan after the school approves eligibility, arranges for repaymant
with the lender, and repays the loan. Statfford loan borrowvers
receive a federal subsidy throughout the period of tlieir loans,
including a below market intersst rate, and make no payments on the
loan 'hile they attend school. Tha student repays the locan after
complating or otherwise leaving school. Between fiscal year 1983
and 1959, the nupber of Stafford loans guaranteed each year will
have increased from about 3 million vo almost 4.7 million.

Ihe Schaol

The schools verify students' eligibility and the amount of
financial aid needed. There are about 8,000 schools participating
in the Stafford program. The kinds of schools participating in
the program are categoriczed by: 2-year public, 2-year private,
4=year public, 4-year privats, and proprietary (for profit trade
and vocational) schools.
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Iha lendez

Lenders make loans under the programs' guaranty provisions, and
aust exercise proper care in making, servicing, and collecting
them. Landers bill the Department eacii QuaTter for the federal
interest subsidy wcyment for the loans they hold. These payments
include (1) ths students' interest while they are in school, and
(2) during the l.fe of the loan, an interemt subsidy that is
intendad to~ riovide lenders with a near-market rate of -sturn. If
borrowers fail to repay loans, laenders file defauit claims with the
quaranty agency, but cannot be reimbursed for their claims until
borrovers have been at least 180 days delinquent. They also
recaive 100 percent reimbursement if they have follow reguired
praocedures.

There are over 12,000 lenders participating in the program. As of
Septamber 30, 1989, they held about $50 oillion in outstanding
loans. Most of tha loans are held by a small number of lenders.
For example, 25 lenders had 54 percent of the $50 billior
outstandinyg, and one organization--the federally chartered Student
Loan Marketing Association--had 27 percent ($13.5 biliion) of the
total. (Ses table 2.)

Table 2: Tan laxgest Holders in tha Suafford Loan Program. .(as
of September 10, 1389)
(Dollars in millions)
lean holdex Azount outstanding
student lLoan Marketing Association $13,4813.3
Citibank (New York) 2,104.2
California Student lLoan Finance corp. 1,147.0
Nebzaska Higher Education Loan Progran 1,0%7.8
Chase Manhattan Bank (New Ycork) 954.7
Chemical Aank (New York) 858.4
New England Education Loan Mktg. Corp 776.2
Penn. Higher Education Assistance Agancy £21.3
Marine Midland Bank (New York) %03.1
Manufacturers Hanover Trust Company 436,13

5
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The ultimate risk to lenders today 1s $50 billion plus accrued
interest, assuming that the $50 billion in outstanding Stafford
loans at the end of fiscal year 1989 was not quaranteed because
all guaranty agencies were insolivent, and the government failed to
provide a guarantee. This maximum liability also assumes that no
par. of the $50 billion in loans weras repaid. From a practical
point, however, the Departzment said that borrowers repay
approximately 89 percent of the amounts due.

The Guaranty Agency.

The guaranty agsncies carry out several tasks, including: (1)
issuing guarantees on qualifying loans, and when borrowers fail to
repay their loans due to death, disability, bankruptcy, or default,
reimbursing lenders for their claims: (2) charging students an
insurance premium of up to 3 percent of the loan:i (3) veritying
that lenders properly service and attempt to collect lcans before
the agency pays default claims: (4) colleoting the annual 1 percent
administrative cost allowance for the Department; and (5)
collecting on loans they retained after paying lenders clainms,
remitting to the Department its portion of monies the agency
subsequently collect from defaulted borrowers.

1f lenders choosa not to make loans to eligible students=~for
example, those attending schools with high defsult rates~-the
guaranty agency nust find another lander or become the "lander of
last resort" itself. Thers are 47 guaranty agencies--"tate
agencies or private nonprofit organizations-~that report to the
Department of Education on their administration of the program in
the 50 states, District of Columbia, the Pacific Islands, Puerto
Rico, and the Virgin Islands.

The risks to the guaranty agencies relate mostly to the difference
between what it receives in reinsurance from the Department, and
what it pays to lenders for their default clains, The reinsurancs

6
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rate (100/90/80 percent) to quarantors depends on the agencies
reaching & certain default rate threshold during each fiscal year.
For example, if a guaranty agency's defaults in a fiscal year reach
5 percent of loans in repayment. at the end of the pravious fiscal
year, its reinsurance rate would be 90 percent for che recainder of
+he fiscal year; if its defaults reach 9 percent of loans in
repayment, the reinsurance rate decreases to 80 percent. The lower
reinsurance rate remains in effect for the remainder of the fiscal
year. With the start of the new fiscal year, guaranty agencies are
again reimbursed for 100 percent of their claim payments to lenders
until they reach the default rate thrasholds.

The Department of Education

The Department of Education is responsible for administering the
Stafford program and for overseeing the activities of the various
participants. It pays lenders irterest subsidies, and reimburses
guaranty agenciss for up to 100 percent of lenders' default claims.
fo partially offset program costs, the Departmant charges borrowers
a 5 percent origination fee. It also receives payments from the
guaranty agencies on collections from reinsured defaulted lcans.

The federal government's risk on defaulted loans is, in general,
the amount of monies it pays in reinsurance, less any amounts it
receives in the subsequent collection of defaulted loans. 1Its
risk in a worst case scenario could be 20 percent of outstanding
loans. This assumes that all loans outstanding--approximately $50
billion~-defaulted today, and all guaranty agencies would be
insolvent. From a practical point, however, any expected loss
would be much less. The net default rate for Stafford loans is
about 11 percent: most borrowers repay their loans. In additioen,
the Department has said it historically has repaid reinsurance at
approximately a 95.5 percent rate. Also, Lf gquarantors bacome
{nsolvent, their assets in any liquidation could also he available
to offset lenders' defaulted loan claims. Therefore, any expected
loss attributed to all guarantors becoming insolvent wyuld be much
less because not all outstanding stafford loans would default.

O
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STAFFORD PROGRAM PERSPECTIVE

The Department estimates that in fiscal year 1995, total loans
outstanding will be about $70 billien. Now I would like to provide
a further perspective on the Stafford program in terms of loan
growth, defaults, and program costs.

Loan ¢rowth

The Stafford program has grown during the 1980s, especially since
1983. The amount of new loans guatanteadz through fiscal year 1989
for the entire program increased 83 percent since 1983, Not
unexpectedly, because PLUS and SLS loans were basically just
starting during this period, their growth rates were high--407
percent and 1,832 percent, respectively. (See table 3.)

WWWMW
fear 19283
(Dollars in millions)

Loans quaranteed
Fiscal year Fiscal year Percent

Type of loan 1983 1989 increase
Stafford $6,537 $9,591 47
PLUS 147 746 407
SLS —210 2,125 1,832
Total program $6,794 $12,464 83

2Loans guaranteed represent commitments made to lenders by
guaranty agencies. However, actual loan disbursements would be
iess in those instances where students decide not to enroll in
school and the loan was cancelled.

8
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Degault Growth

Defaults have risen dramatically. Defaults for the tccal program
increased 352 percent in the last 6 years. Stafford loan defaults
went up 278 percent from fiscal year 1983 through fiscal year 1989,
while PLUS and SLS loan increases were 6,525 percent and 112,730
parcent, respectively. (Sea tablae 4.)

Table 4: Defaults Have Dramatically Increased gSince Fiscal

Yaar 1983
(Dollars in thousands)

Def
Fiscal Fiscal Percent

Type of loan year 1983 year 1989 increase
Stafford $444,022 $1,679,000 278

PLUS 483 32,000 a

SLS —_—265 —299,000 a

Total progranm $444,770 $2,010,000 352
Apefault rates for PLUS and SLS > . increased 6,525 percent and

112,730 parcent, respectively, o\ .he 6-year period. However,
these loans were relatively new arna the eligibility for SLS loans
had baen liberalized in the last 3 years. By all indications,
default ratas are rising rapidly for thosa two types of loans.

Although both loan volume and loan defaults have increased
dramatically over the last 6 years, the increase in defaults has

fa_ exceeded the increase in loan volume. For example, as I pointed
out earlier, total loans increase¢d 83 percent from fiscal year 1983
through 1989, while defaults increased 152 percent--four times
fagster than loan volume. The Department attributes a large portion
of these default increases to the four-fold increase in Stafford
loans from 1977 to 1983.

O
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Brogran Costa

As a porticn of total program costs, default costs? have risen from
about 10 percent in fiscal year 1980 to 36 parceat in 1989.
Interest subsidies have decreased as a portion of total costs, and
wera about 60 percent of the program's costs in 1989. Other costs,
including the Departaent's expenses for other claims, such as death
and disability, have laveled off to 4 percent of prograa costs in
198y, (Sea figure 1.)

Ficure 1: Dafaults Are Becoming A raater Portion of Program Costs
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3The default costs repressnt payments to guaranty agencies.

10

BEST COPY AVAILABL!



I would now like to focus on the problems currently faced by HEAF.
I want to first compare HEAF's loan and default volume with other
guaranty agencies. Then, Mr. Chairman, I shall aidress the three
areas about HEAF that the Committae is most interested in: (1) what
is the risk faced by lenders who hold loans guaranteed by HEAF? (2)
what is the risk faced by the Student Loan Marketing Association
(Sallie Mae)? and (3) what costs may be incurred by the federal
government if HEAF becomes insolvent?

HEAF's Loan Volume

while most guaranty agencies generally serve only one state, HEAF
and United Student Aid Funds, Inc. (USAF), are national guarantors
and have been designated by several states to serve as their
guarantor. As a result, HEAF is the designated guarantor for the
District of Columbia, Kansas, Minnesota, Nebraska?, West Virginia,
and Wyoming.

In recent years HEAF has been the largest guarantor in the Stafford
program. However, as shown in table 3, HEAF's share of loans began
to decline in fiscal year 1989, from over 20 percent in each of the
previous 3 ysars, to 14.4 percent in fiscal year 1589. In
addition, HEAF's share of new loans guaranteed continued to decline
so far this year, representing 12.2 percent of all loans gquaranteed
during the fir=st 6 months of fiscal year 1990,

HEAF attributed its decl/ne in new loan guarantees to its decision
in July 1988 to cease guaranteeing loans in 18 states because its
loan portfolio mix that year was - ystly (70 percent) for students
attending proprietary schools. Lafault rates on loans made to these

4The state of Nebraska has designated two guarantors, HEAF and
the Nebraska Student Loan Progranm.

11
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students are much higher than are default rates for students
attending 4-ysar schools. HEAF said that the change nade in 1988
reduced its 1989 portfolic of loans <O borrowars attending
proprietary schools to 35 percent, down froa 70 percent.

Table 5; HEAF Has Had the Largest Share of Loan Dollars Guaxanteed
(Numbers are percentages)
Fiscal vear

Agancy 1986 19872 = 1988 2 1989
HEAF 21.9 27.6 26.9 14.4

USAF 6.4 8.4 10.3 12.8
California 7.9 7.7 8.0 9.6

New York 9.6 8.1 7.9 7.9
Pennsylvania 5.7 6.2 6.8 8.1

Source: Dspartment of Education

HEAE's Default Volume

As the largest guarantor »f student loans, HEAF is also the biggest
payer of default claims to lenders. Ouring the last ¢ fiscal
years, HEAF's share of default claims paid to lenders has increased
significantly from 12.0 percent in 1986 to 3}3.7 percent in 1989,
Table 6 shows that HEAF's share of default claims is much highe:
compared to the four agencies guaranteeing the next largest numbers
of Stafford loans. In contrast, Pennsylvania's default share
steadily declined during the period.

H Lar
(Numbers are percentages)
Fiacal vear
Agency 1286 —2282 i288 2389
HEAF 12.0 24.9 35.0 38.7
USAF 5.4 $.3 5.6 7.0
California 12.7 8.9 6.8 8.9
New York 15.1 1.7 9.4 $.8
Pennsylvania 6.7 4.8 3.7 2.6
Source: Department of Education
12
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Figure 2 showe that HEAF's share of default claims paid to lenders
increased 3s ita loan volume remained steady and subsequently

decreased.

Moot Year
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Under normal circumstances, lenders are reimbursed 100 percent for
default claizs if they properly originate and service their student
loans. AS a resulZ, lenders with HEAF-guaranteed loans are paid the
full amount of their defaulted loans if they followad established
procedures. HEAF told us that as of July 17, 1990, it had $8.8
billion in outstanding gquaranteed loans. Therefore, if HEAF ceasad
oparations that day, that amount~-and any accrued interest--would be
the maximum risk for these lenders on thejr loan portfolios if
borrowsrs stopped making or never made any payments. This also
assumes that the governmant would pay no reinsurance on lenders'
default clainms. Of course in a ligquidation, HEAF's assaets could be
available to help offset lenders default claims. HEAF also reports
that 10 lenders held about 75 percent of its outstanding loans as of
July 17, 1990,

Risk to Sallle Mae

As I stated earlier, lenders have some risk in the Stafford progranm
if they fail to follow proper procedures in originating and
servicing a loan. Sallie Mae's risk would be no different than
other holders of student loans. HEAF reports that Sallie Maae has
the largest share of HEAF-guaranteed loans, almost $2.9 billion as
of July 17, 1990.

R Gov

If HEAF should fail and is unable to meet its commitments to pay
lenders for defaulted guaranteed loans, the question becomes: is
the payment of lenders' default claims a responsibility of the
fedaral government? Under the Higher Education Act, as amended,
the Department of Education has no direct lagal obligation to
lenders if a guaranty agency, such as HEAF, becomes insolvent or
otherwise fails to meet its obligations. The contract the

14
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Department entered into with the guaranty agency does not extend to
the lender--the Department is not insuring lenders. Therefore, the
Department has no legal responsibility to pay lenders claims if HEAF
should fail.

However, the Seacretary of Education has broad legal powers in
connection with the Stafford Student Loan Program which may be used
in such cases. Although not required or obligated by the law to
take any particular action, the Department could assert that it has
tha authority to pay lenders' claims on defaulted student loans.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. My colleagques and I
would be happy to answer any questions you or other Committee
members may have.

15
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STATUTORY AUTHORITY TO ASSURE REPAYMENT

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Frazier, does the Education Department
have adequate statutory authority to assure lenders that they will
be repaid for losses if their guarantor fails?

Mr. Frazier. Mr. Chairman, our reading of the statute says that
the guarantee goes to the guaranty agency from the Department,
and that the guaranty agencies have the responsibility for guaran-
teeing the student loans.

I think the question that you are raising is a very difficult ques-
tion, and it is one that is being sorted out at this time. I honestly
do not know if they have the authority to do so. I think the Depart-
ment is struggling with that very question.

The CHAIRMAN. Well it is a pretty central question with this
problem. I appreciate your honesty in answering it. So I take it
that we do not have a clear answer right now.

Mr. Frazier. No, sir, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that has got to get clarified proinptly, be-
cause we do not want lenders backing away as we head into the
new school year.

Mr. FrRazIeER. Before coming up for our testimony we asked our
general counsel to look into that particular issue, and it seems to
us that the statute is unclear; that the Department dves not have
an obligation to the lender. However, they do have some authority
that they could possibly wield to guarantee the loans.

REGULATORY AND SUPERVISORY AUTHORITY

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you, in your opinion does the Educa-
tion Department have adequate regulatory and supervisory author-
ity over the guarantors?

Mr. Frazier. I believe that they have adequate authority. How-
ever, whether they have sufficiently exercised its authority is an-
other question. We believe that the Department of Education has
the authority to regulate the guaranty agencies, and we have made
some recommendations in the past that the Department take on
additional responsibilities, such as retaining certain kinds of re-
serves,

hPerhaps my colleague, Jay Eglin, can elaborate a little bit on
that.

The CHAIRMAN. I would like to hear that.

Mr. EcLIN. Our reading of the law suggests that the Department
does not have the explicit authority to regulate the guaranty agen-
cies. The law does not really address that issue. It appears tKat the
Department does have some genera! authority which it could use to
regulate the agencies, or to provide some guidance.

And as Mr. Frazier mentioned earlier, we did provide some sug-
gestions earlier on establishing guaranty agency cash reserves, be-
cause they were basically unregulated.

The CHAIRMAN. When was that done?

Mr. EGLIN. I believe it was in July 1986. There wa%-a recommen-
dation that we provided to the Secretary of Education.

The CHAIRMAN. And was it implemented, do you know?

Mr. EcLIN. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. It was not implemented?



Mr. EcLiN. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Have dyou made any further attempt to try to get
those kinds of safeguards in place? Or was it simply the one time
in 1986 when you recommended it, and your recommendation was
turned aside?

Mr. EGLIN. There was some action by the Budget Committee to
provide guidance and guidelines to bring down some of the agency
reserves several years ago, and I think that was just completed last
iear. There has been no further action in the last year, to my

nowledge.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you send us a copy of whatever that set of
recommendations was that you made to the Secretary?

Mr. EcLIN Sure.

The CHAIRMAN. Were there discussions, a follow-up to the letter,
or not?

Mr. EcLIN. The discussions evolved around the agencies, The fi-
nancial picture of the agencies has changed in the last 4 to 6 years.
At the time, they had considerably more reserves than they do
today. There was concern about who owned the reserves, the agen-
cies or the I'ederal Government.

The CHAIRMAN. Why have the reserves gone down?

Mr. EcLiN. Well, as HEAF has found out, and as the Department
has testified, the number of loans in default has increased substan-
tially. The reserves are a primary source of how the guaranty
agencies pay their insurance claims to lenders.

The CHAIRMAN. And I believe we have established today that
there is no requirement of a reserve that has to be maintained. Is
that correct?

Mr. EcLIN. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. There probably should be, should there not?

Mr. EGLIN. Yes. And some states do provide some guidance to
their agencies, but the Department does not.

The CHAIRMAN. In your view, did the Education Department do
?l'l? that it could have to prevent or ease the situation constructive-
y’

Mr. FRAZIER. Mr. Chairman, I do not know. I cannot really te-
spond to that particular question, because I do not know what the
Department of Education has done with regard to HEAF.

he CHAIRMAN. | think that we may have to find the answer to
that question, and I appreciate your candor in saying that. This is
a new problem.

Mr. FRAZIER. It is a new problem; that is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. But I think it would be useful to examine that
and see if we cannot get an answer for that. So we will follow up
with you on that.

Mr. FRAZIER. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know of any other guarantors that are in
danger of failing?

Mr. FrRAZIER. No, sir, we do not know.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there incentives out there that would cause
a %kxarantor to maintain adequate capital?

Mr. Frazier. To maintain adequate capital? Well, if you are talk-
ing about the reserves, to our knowledge, there is not a require-
ment to maintain a certain reserve. That would be going back to
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the question that you were raising just a few moments ago. We be-
lieve that is the answer to getting the adequate capital for the
guaranty agencies.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I asked the question to establish for the
record that it does not appear that we have a procedure in place
that really structures and defines this question of, in effect, ade-
quate capital or adequate reserves.

Mr. Frazizr. Fight.

The CHAIRMAN. And it seems to me that that is something we
had better take care of, is it not?

Mr. Frazier. It appears to me that when the program was struc-
tured, a certain default rate was permitted before the guaranty
agency would suffer loss. For example, an agency could lose up to 5
percent without suffering a loss. To offset these rosts the agencies
collected a one-time insurance fee of 3 percent of loans guarcnteed.
Besides that, the Department of Education pays the agencies an ad-
ministrative fee and 30 percent of whatever the agencies collect on
defaulted loans.

I think that when the program was structured in that particular
way, funds from these fees would be sufficien. to cover the ageiicies
default costs.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any sense for what the overhead
costs are in these guarantors? You probably heard me asking that
question earlier.

Mr. Frazier. No, sir, I do not have an answer.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the exposure of banks? This overlaps an
earlier question, but I want to ask it this way. What is the expo-
sure of banks to student loan guarantors in general, and what
would that exposure to banks be with respect to HEAF?

Mr. Frazier. Well, I can only answer that question 1n a very gen-
eral way. Today there is about $50 billion in loans ou!standing. If
the banks have lenders who nave properly serviced their loans, and
if the guaranty agency is in place, there is very little cxposure te
the banks.

But if the guaranty agency disappears, the banks’ exposure could
change. The Federal Government, in effect, already insures about
80 percent of the loans. So the exposure to the banks without a
guaranty agency could be about 20 percent. However, that gocs
back to the question of whether or not the Departinent of Educa-
tion will take the optinn to insure the loans.

The CHAIRMAN. Do we know if there are particularly large con-
centrations at individual banks? Would you know that, offhand?

Mr. FraziEr. There are a few banks thay have most cf the loaus,
and if you would turn to page 5 of my statement you will see
HEAF's, outstanding loans.

Mr. CrissMAN. Mr. Chairman, 25 leaders hold approximately 54
percent of the loans outstanding. TlLis is nationwide in the pro-
gram.

The CHAIRMAN. Twenty-five lenders?

Mr. CrissmaN. Right.

'I}‘)he; CHAIRMAN. They hold 54 percent of the total loans, is that
right”

Mr. CrissMAN. Yes.

6 c‘.;
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The CHAIRMAN. And you said that figure was approximately $50
billion? Was that the number, Mr. Frazier?

Mr. FrRAzIER. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell us what is the exposure of Sallie
Mae to HEAF?

Mr. Frazier. We did look into that, and gross exposure is about
$3 billion.

The CHAIRMAN. Now “gross’ meaning what? Is there another
way to look at it?

Mr. FRAzIER. That means that HEAF insures approximately $3
billion of Sallie Mae's portfolio. And this assumes that all loans
would default, and that neither the guaranty agency or Federal
Government would pay lenders’ default claims.

COST TO GOVERNMENT IF HEAF FAILS

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have an estimate of the range of possible
costs to the Government that HEAF's failure might bring about?

Mr. Frazier. No, sir. And that is because it is a very complex
question. It depends on the assets of HEAF. It depends on the hold-
ers against those assets. And it is a very tough process to get
through to make some estimate about the costs of the failure.

The CHAIRMAN. I know it would be difficult under any circum-
stances, but is the newness of this problem part of your answer?

Mr. FRAZIER. Certainly the newness, Mr. Chairman, is a part of
the problem.

The CHAIRMAN. In a matter of weeks might you be in a position
to give us a more precise estimate?

Mr. FraziER. Well, Mr. Chairman, we certainly will try. I do not
know exactly how close we could get to an absolute answer, but we
certainly could try in a couple of weeks to give you an inswer.

The CHAIRMAN. Very good. I think you have given us what you
can at this point, and I thank you for that. I am going to give you
some questions to answer for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we will excuse you now as a panel of wit-
nesses, and I want to move to our final witness.

Mr. Frazier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Frazier.

Let me invite Mr. Hough, who is the president and CEO of the
Student Loan Marketing Association, to come to the table.

Mr. Hough, let me just say that last evening we were in session
in the Senate on the Farm bill until about 1 a.m. We started earli-
er this morning on that bill again. We had a hearing on this com-
mittee here earlier this morning that lasted some hours, interrupt-
ed by votes at different times, and I am very sensitive about mis-
pronouncing people’s names. [ want to apo{ogize for that in my
haste earlier, but we are pleased to have you, and we would like to
hear your comments at this time.

g
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STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE A. HOUGH, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, STUDENT LOAN MARKETING ASSOCIA-
TION (SALLIE MAE], WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY TIM-
OTHY GREEN, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL
COUNSEL, STUDENT LOAN MARKETING ASSOCIATION

Mr. HougH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I am Lawrence A. Hough, president and chief ex-
ecutive officer of the Student Loan Marketin% Association, better
known to many as Sallie Mae. This afternoon I have with me Tim-
othy Green, executive vice president and general counsel of our
corporation.

Sallie Mae is a federally chartered, stockholder owned corpora-
tion which provides the Nation’s largest single source of financing
for postsecondary education. We were created by Congress in the
Education Amendments of 1972. To foster our public mission, Sallie
Mae is expected to provide leadership in the education credit mar-
kets to ensure the continuation of private capital availebility for
student loans.

We also serve the interests of our investors who are commercial
lending institutions, educational institutions, and the general

ublic. It is their continued confidence and continued investment
in Sallie Mag that enables us to continue to accomplish our mis-
sion.

In carrying out this business purpose, our shareholders expect us
to achieve a reasonable return on investment and not to assume
risks which would adversely affect our ability to do so.

Since 1973, we have provided over $50 billion in funds and com-
mitments for educational loans. This represents funding for more
than 20 million student loans. Today the corporation, both by
buying students loans and by providing collateralized advances to
lenders to finance their loans, funds about 4 in 10 of all loans out-
standing.

We are one of a very small number of financial corporations that
has been given a AAA rating from the rating agencies. This rating
does not rely on our GSE status, but reflects our “strong financial
fundamentals.” In 1981 when our obligations were guaranteed by
the Department of Education, our credit rating was a single “A".

There are several types of risk potential in the financial oper-
ations of the secondary market such as Sallie Maes. I will review
five that are defined as ‘‘most germane” both by Treasury and the
GAO in their recent GSE studies of our institution.

INTEREST RATE RISK

The first, “‘interest rate risk,” is present whenever there are sig-
nificant gaps between the maturities or rate resets on a corpora-
tion's assets and liabilities. It has been our long-standing policy to
eliminate this risk by maintaining a near-perfect match in asset
and liability interest rate sensitivity with respect to our entire bal-
ance sheet.

CREDIT RISKS

Second, “credit risk.” This includes issues such as asset quality,
the borrower's ability to repay, the originator’s ability to make
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good if we should take recourse against it because of an operating
deficiency, and the quality of all collateral that secure our ad-
vances. | believe that there is general agreement that Sallie Mae
poses little credit risk. Our asset quality is high because our mis-
sion of purchasing Government-guaranteed loans ard taking them
as collateral for loan advances iz managed prudently at all times.

Because Sallie Mae provides liquidity to student loans— princi-
pally to commercial banks, none of which are “AAA''—we recog-
nize the continuing necessity to fully collateralize our obligations
from these institutions. Accordingly, all of Sallie Mae's credit ex-
tensions are made on a fully collateralized basis.

OPERATIONAL RISKS

The third area of risk are “operational risks,” and these are es-
pecially important in servicing and are common in_the student
loan industry today. This risk element was very significant exacer-
bated in 1988 when the Federal Government issued new regula-
tions, regulations which substantially complicated the require-
ments for “due diligence” efforts by lenders and guarantors in col-
lecting loans, and there are penalties for noncompliance.

These new regulations have created additional cost to lenders in
carrying loans into and through the repayment phase, as well as
additional administrative burden, complexity, and risk. In short,
i)pegational deficiencies today can and do result in principal loss to
enders.

To address that risk, Sallie Mae spends well in excess of $100
million annually to service its student loans and to create and en-
hance the servicing technology we employ.

MANAGEMENT RISK

“Management risk,” the fourth area, may be described as the
risk that an enterprise fails to obtain management of sufficient
quality to permit it to operate soundly. In keeping with a tradition
of private corporation structure, the Board of Directors of Sallie
Mae provides an active stewardship over the corporation and, with
a highly qualified management team, together we have the respon-
sibility for Sallie Mae's policies and performance.

The Board, in its diverse makeup, reflects the diversity of inter-
ests in the education credit industry. We are represented by banks,
private colleges, public colleges, state guarantee agencies, insur-
ance companies, and the general public. High regard for manage-
ment is generally prevalent throughout the financial world.

LEGISLATIVE RISK

The fifth risk, and last, is “legislative risk.” In the er-. of budget-
ary restraint in which this country now finds itself, this has led to
numerous changes, both legislative and regulatory, in the Guaran-
teed Student Loan Program.

For example, title IV of the Higher Education Act has been
amended nine times in the past 10 years. These constant modifica-
tions of programs cause delays of at least a year in the issuance by
the Department of Education on the regulations implementing the
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changes. In general Sallie Mae is doing everything possible to iden-
tif{Vand minimize the various types of risks to which it is subject.

ith the advent of the new “‘due diligence” requirements of 1988
and the overall climate of risk shifting to the private sector, the
potential cost of error has certainly increased.

Mr. Chairman, recently the Department of Education announced
that one of the largest guarantors in the Federal loan program, the
Higher Education Assistance Foundation, is experiencing financial
difficulties. These difficulties represent problems for one guerantor.
They are not indicative of systemic problems in the Student Loan
Programs nor on the operations of any Government-sponsored en-
terprise.

Mcre importantly, Sallie Mae believes that HEAF's financial
condition poses no material risk to Sallie Mae. Student loan guar-
autee agencies such as HEAF, as you know, guarantee loans made
by lenders in the Student Loan Programs against the risk of de-
fault. The Federal Government then reinsures the agencies.

HEAF is the guarantor of a portion of the student loans Sallie
Mae owns. Our share of HEAF-guaranteed loans is about the same
as our share of total guaranteed student loans throughout the pro-
gram, The large majority of HEAF loans in the Sallie Mae portfolio
are already iu repayment and hence can be expected to experience
insignificant default rates.

The default rate on the smaller, newer portion of the HEAF-
guaranteed portfclio, can be reliably predicted on experience. The
projected impact on Sallie Mae's balance sheets in earnings will
not be material. In fact, like all guaranteed student loans, HEAF-

aranteed loans are reinsured by the Department of Education.

rrespective of HEAF's financial situation, Sallie Mae believes its
claims on these loans will be honored. In fact, Tuesday the Secre-
tary publicli stated that, and I quote, “While HEAF’s problems are
serious to that organization, they do not threaten the integrity of
the nationwide Guaranteed Student Loan Programs or the loans
now guaranteed by HEAF. Loans now guaranteed by HEAF will
continue to be guaranteed.”

Sallie Mae also extends collateralized loans to participants in the
Student Loan Programs, in addition to purchasing loans. This ac-
tivity increases liquidity to lenders and other loan program partici-
pants. Consistent with this_activity, since 1984 we have extended
collateralized advances to HEAF and its affiliates totalling $800
million. Of that amount, $200 million huas been lent to HEAF itself.
These advances are more than 100 percent collateralized with guar-
anteed student loans and Federal obligations.

This week, after the announcement of HEAF’s difficulties, Sallie
Mae stock experienced a market reaction. We believe this reaction
was a result of the market's lack of information on which to assess
the situation. Tuesday’s press conference by the Secretary under-
scored the Federal Government's commitment to the program.

Mr. Chairman, Sallie Mae is proud of the role it has played in
supporting the Federal Student Loan Pregrams. We have encour-
aged and fostered student credit, as Congress intended, and we
have accomplished this task by prudently managing a well-fi-
nanced, strongly capitalized corporation. Students, colleges. univer-
sities, lenders, and our shareholders have benefitted.

bo
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I would be happy to answer any questions you have.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mr. Hough, you became the CEO last
week. It did not take you long to shake things up. [Laughter.]

Mr. HougH. I have noticed that, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Well this gives you an opportunity today to put
upon the record the statements that you have just made. I know
you are new in this particular position, but I want you to express a
judgment to the extent that you can.

Are you at all concerned about the adequacy of the Education
Department’s supervisory, regulatory, and enforcement powers
with regard to student loan guarantors?

OVERSIGHT AND SUPERVISION

Mr. HougH. Mr. Chairman, the problem of supervision and over-
sight is, as you know, a complicated one. The program has a long
history of a cooperative forging of policy and reaction to problems
such as the problems that were identified by the witnesses before
me. I have every confidence that the Department, working with the
Hill, guarantee agency community, the lenders, and the secondary
markets, colleges and universities, and all the component pieces,
can put together the type of corrections that are needed to address
some of the problems that have led to the situation with HEAF.

It is not unprecedented for us to have to work together to tune
something that in the face of economic changes, demographic
changes, and the like, have changed sort of the task at hand that is
faced by title IV. I have every confidence that as a group there will
be collective resolution of the difficulties.

The CHAIRMAN. What do you make of the data I was citiniearli-
er about ultimato losses coming through to the Government having
jumped up about $1 billion over a 2-year period of time?

Mr. HoucH. Mr. Chairman, that situation is I believe a direct
consequence of the dilemma that Senator Kassebaum spoke to, and
that dilemma is the following:

If the guarantee agencies are in fact obligated to guarantee the
loans presented to them of any student attending an eligible insti-
tutior. regacdless of that student’s ability to pay, and almost re-
gardless of 1.2 ability of that student tc get a job which provides
the income to repay, and at the same time is limited somewhat in
their ability to accumulate the reserve structure they need, we are
going to have a problem such as was outlined.

It is that dilemma that has been addressed over the past b the
common understanding in the industry that the loans in fac. are
guaranteed fully by the Government.

The CHAIRMAN. But you heard the GAO say that they are not
quite sure that is right.

Mr. Hougs. I am sure. I have listened to the Secretary, and I
take him at his word in his commitment to fully back those guar-
antees. I would like to point out that, going back to when this pro-
gram was largely a federally insured student loan program, the
Government was on the hook for 100 percent.

What has happened in the transition, as we have pushed to the
states greater authority, is that we have created this 80, and 50,
and 100 perrent reinsurance structure. It is my judgment that that

b
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is there to ensure another measure of discipline in the way the
guarantee agencies go about their busincss. It is not there, and it is
commonly understood not to be there, to reduce to the holder or
the lender his insurance one iota. It is more there as a way of af-
fecting solid management of the guarantee agency's responsibil-
ities.

SAFETY AND SOUNDNESS REGULATOR

The CHAIRMAN. Well with losses that are rising at the rate I
have already described, I think that there are at least questions
that we still have not heard answers to yet todc.y.

There have been recent studies by both the Treasury Depart-
ment and the GAO that, as I am sure you know, recommend all
GSE’s have independent safety and soundness regulators. Now you
have got a high rating at the moment, but you do not have an inde-
pendent safety and soundness regulator.

Would you have any objection to having one?

Mr. HouGgH. Well let me start, Mr. Chairman, by observing that
all of our debt issuance is approved by the Treasury. We are sub-
ject by statute to annual audit requirements. The Secretary of the
Treasury is required to make a report on each audit to the Presi-
dent and the Congress. We have in our judgment already in place
through statute provisions for oversight by both the Congress and
the executive branch.

The CHAIRMAN. Well I guess then, by inference, you are saying
that when the stock market had a serious case of heartburn with
your stock this week, the market really did not know what the
facts were? Is that the essence of what you are saying?

Mr. HougH. Yes, sir; exactly.

The CHAIRMAN. Where is the market today? Do you know?

Mr. HougH. I believe it is stable, or at least——

The CHAIRMAN. So are you back to where you were? Are you still
down? You are stable at what level?

Mr. HoucH. Stable at the level we started out this morning with,
I hope, and I expect.

The CHAIRMAN. So where wculd you be today in terms of that
opening level versus where you were before this all hit the news?

Mr. HoucgH. Probably, sir, down $6 a share, which is up 5 percent
from the beginning of the year.

The CHAIRMAN. Down §6 a share?

Mr. HougH. Yes, sir.

'The CHAIRMAN. So I guess what you are saying to us is you think
the market just really does not understand the fact that this does
not pose a real risk to you, and that when they figure it out, other
things being equal, the market wiil go back to where it was? Am |
to draw that conclusicn?

Mr. HougH. Mr. Chairman, to say that it will go back to where it
was sort of ignores where the market is as a whole.

The CHAIRMAN. Other things being equal.

Mr. HoucH. But I suspect that the market will seek a level that
is responsible to the underlying risks as we have addressed them.

The CHAIRMAN. And | am saying, assuming we hold that con-
stant, you are saying you fully expect to be right back where you
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were, other things equal, when this information gets out there and
the market digests it. Is that what you are telling us?

Mr. HoucH. Absolutely.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will be able to find out soon. We have
to wait until Monday, but we will have an opportunity to see that.

We are in the middle of a roll call vote.

Let me wish you well in your second week—{laughter]—as
CEO, and all subsequent weeks, Mr. Hough.

Mr. HougH. Thank you, very much.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 5 p.m, the committee was adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.]

[Additional material supplied for the record and responses to
questions follow:]

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.
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The Consumer Bankers Association (CBA) appreciates the opportunity
to present our views on the problem facing the Stafford Student Loan
Program caused by the financial problems at the Higher Education
Assistance Foundation (HEAF). CBA was founded in 1919 to provide a
progressive voice for the retail banking industry. CBA represents
approximately 800 federally insured banks and thrift institutions that
hold more than 80 percent of all consumer deposits, and more than 70
percent of all consumer credit held by federally insured depository
institutions. CBA members make over 7d;)of the loans originated by the
top 100 lenders in the federally guaranteed student loan programs. CBA
thanks Chairman Reigle for including our remarks as part of the written

record on today’'s hearing.

The membership of the CBA includes virtually every major lender in

the Stafford Student Loan programs authorized under Title IV of the
f

Higher Education < e the inception of these programs, private
lenders have made 11, e tn student borrowers and their families over
$60 billion to at: ... " «3lleges, universities and other postsecondary

institutions of thea» ~hcice. Students who meet the eligibility

criteria established thruugh federal statute and regulations developed
by the Department of Education and are enrolled in accredited programs
have been provided access to vital education and career opportunities

through the -eceipt of this private loan capital.

It is through the establishment of the Staffurd Student Loan
programs that the Federal qovernment has been able to bring to the
< -~

American public real access to higher education opportunities. Stafford
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Student Loans are supported by insurance provided through 55 3tate
and national guaranty agencies. These agencies are supported 6; a
program of reinsurance providing reimbursement by the Federal
gpvernment.

CBA has watched with interest and concern the developments taking
place within the Higher Education Assistance Foundation (HEAF) and the
Department of Education’s actions regarding this situation. We
understand that the fact-finding on the HEAF situation is continuing as
we meet. Pending announcement of a resolution, CBA remains cautiously
optimistic that the Department will resolve the issues inherent in the
financial problems of HEAF in the very near future in a manner that will
maintain the full integrity of the guarantees {ssued. by the agency. We
are particularly pleased with the statement of the Secretary of
Education, Lauro Cavazos, that "Loans guaranteed by HEAF will continue
to be guaranteed.” Most importantly, he has said to the lending
community and to students and their families around the nation ..."this
situation will not affect the ability of students to obtain loans, of
lenders to make those loans or of guarantors to {nsure those loans."
These are assurances which CBA member institutions interpret to be the
Departnent’s sincere attempt to calm the industry and bring the current
situation to a quick, viable resolution. We believe the Department of
Education is working to ensure full reimbursement to lenders for every
eligible HEAF guaranteed loan which is presented or payment as a result

of borrower default.
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By all accounts, the Staiford Student Loan grogrlﬂshas been
successful in meeting the public policy goal of promoting educational
opportunity that prompted the Congress to enact the Higher Education
Act. Banks of all different sizes now participate in the program and
students from all socioeconomic levels now have access to needed funds

to attend accredited higher education institutions.

Some press reports have described the HEAF situation in a manner
that could convince students or their families that loans will not be
available this fall. The lending community stands behind it’'s interest
in making student loans available to eligible borrowers and we also
believe, on the basis of statements made by Education Department
officials, that the Department understands the need for stability in the
operation of the program and the importance of it’s stated commitment to

taking timely action.

Effectively addressing the costly problem of defaults in the
Stafford Student Loan programrhas been an on-going goal of the Congress
and the Department of Eaucation for the past several years., Toward this
goal, CBA has worked closely with \egislators ard agency officials , and
other higher education groups, to address the default problem through

statutory and regulatory refinement.

Clearly, the current default rate for Federally backed student
loans is a cost to the taxpayer that is intolerable to even the most
ardent supporter of student borrowing. CBA applauds the efforts of

Senator Claiborne Pell, Chairman of the Subcommittee on Education, Arts
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believes steps taken by the Department of Education through the issuance
of the Default Initiative regulations have helped to curb the escalation
of default costs and restore public confidence and support for the 12an

programs.

In closing, CBA would 1ike to reiterate the importance of a speedy
resolution of the HEAF situation and of appropriate actions to ensure
the continued viability of the Federal guarantee for all loans made
under the Stafford Student Loan grograq‘. Secretary Cavazos appears to
have made a commitment to meet tgese objectives. The actions taken in

the next week will definitively establish {if this is the case.

76
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR RIEGLE FROM
Franklin Fracier '

United States
(:;14&(:) General Accounting Office
Washington, D.C, 20548

Human Resources Division

Ql. You stated that within a couple of weeks you might be able
to produce an estimate of the range of possible cost to the
government that HEAF's failure might bring about. can you do
that now?

Al., Recognizing that the federal government may incur

additional costs related to a failure of the Higher Education
Assistance Foundation (HEAF) to meet its financial commitments,
the isaue of what it might cost the federal government may evolve
around whether the Department of Education decides to provide 100
percent reimbursement for HEAF-guaranteed loan default claims.
The additional cost could theoretically range from nothing, if uo
more than 5 percent of HEAF guaranteed loans would default in
fiscal year 1991, to about $1.6 billion {f all of HEAF's loans
defaulted, although both of these possibilities are highly
unlikely, Most likely, additional federal costs wuld be between
$175 million and $200 million. This estimate is developed based
on the assumptions that (1) in fiscal year 1991 HEAF will file
for federal reinsurance on the $400 million of default claims it
paid to lenders in fiscal year 1990 for which it hus yet to file
reinsurance with the Department of Education, and (2) an
additional §1.15 billion in loans are estimated to default and be
paid to lenders in fiscal year 1991.

However, since the hearings the Department of Education has been
working with the Student Loan Marketing Association (Sallie Mae),
the program's laurgest secondary market lender, and several
guaranty agencies to work out an arrangement tc¢ service HEAF's
loan portfolio. The Department estimates that the cost of direct
payments to Sallie Mae and the other agencies for servicing these
loans will be less than $30 million, This cost would be in
addition to the estimated $175 million to $200 million in federal
coats resulting from the full federal reimbursement for defaulted
HEAF-guaranteed loans, rather than reimbursements at the 80
percent and 90 percent levels for many defaults i1f HEAF had
retained all of its portfolio.
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Q2. It appears that auaranty agencies gerve an important public
function and the federal government cannot easily avoid standing
behind the guarantees of those agencies. Yet, the federal
government either does not have or dees not use authority to
ensure the safe and efficient operation of these agencies. Can
you suggest some administrative or legislative remedias?

A2, As we stated in our testimony on July 17, 1990, the #igher
Education Act of 196%, as amended, provides the Department of
Education no direct legal obligation to lenders if a guaranty
agency becomes insolvent or otherwise fails to meet its
obligations. The Department's contract is with the guaranty
agency and does not extend to the lender--the Department is not
insuring luendera. Therefore, the Department has no legal
responsibility to pay lenders' claims if an agency, such as HEAF,
should fail.

However, the Secretary of Education has broad legal powers in
connection with the Stafford Student [oan Program, which may be
ugsed in such cases, Although not required or obhligated hy the
law to take any particular action, the Department could assert
that it has the autherity to pay lenders' claims on defaulted
student loans,

If the Congress wighes to provide more guidance to the fecretary
of Bducation, it could amend the Higher Bducation Act of 1965
consistent with a recommendation we made in our report on the
need for criteria for establishing guaranty agency reserves
(GAO/HRN-86-57, July 2, 1986). 1In that report we recommended
that the Congress amend cthe Higher RBducation Act to require the
Secretary to establish, in conaultation with the guaranty
agencies, criteria for the appropriate level of reservea the
agencies ahould retain, based on the financial riasks they face,
The Department agreed with our recommendation, and we continue to
support it,
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR PRESSLER FROM
Franklin Frazier

Ql. In December 1987, the Congress accepted the findings and
recommendations of the General Accounting Office to take away
52580 million in so-called excess reserves from guaranty
agenc:es, In view of the financial situation of HEAF and the
potential problem when the guaranty agencies' reserves are
insufficient to meet the default expenses, does the GAO still
maintain that its analysis of the reserve amount necessary for
guaranty agencies was and is accurate and that it was a prudent
decision to take away these reserves from guaranty agencies?

Al. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1987 implemented
GaO0's findings and recommendations and required the Secretary of
gducation to determine for each guaranty agency the amount of
cash reserves it had at the end of fiscal year 1986 that exceeded
each of five guidelines, The legislation required the Secretary
to direct those agencies with excess reserves to eliminate them
by one of several methods.

The law allowed the Secretary to waive the payment of part or
all of an agency's reserves in excess of those allowed under the
guidelineg if: (1) the agency's financial position had
deteriorated significantly since the end of the preceding fiscal
year; (2) significant changes in economic circumstances, such as
a change in the agency's cash reserves, or if the repayment of
excesg reserves would jeopardize the continuing operation of the
agency; or (3) the recovery of excess funds would cause an agency
to violate a contractual obligation to maintain a specific level
of reserve funds. The law also limited the amount of excess
reserves the Secretary could recover to $250 million, Total
quaranty agency reserves exceeded S$1 billion at the end of
fiscal year 1986,

The guidelines included in the legislation were designed by GAO
to allow each agency to retain sufficient reserves to survive the
worst losses experienced by any guaranty agency in the 1981-86
period. They were also designed to be applied to the most recent
fiscal year's financial data, Three of the five guidelines
related to the agencies' insurance claims paid in, or the
outstanding principal amount of loans guaranteed at the end of,
the preceding fiscal year. rhis allowed agencies' reserves to
rise as insurance claims and insured lo:n amounts increased., The
guidelines were appropriate at the end of fiscal year 1986, and
are appropriate today.

Wwe know of no instance in which the application of the
guidelinee, as modified by an agency's appeal to the Secretary
baged on one of the reasons listed above, jeopardized the
continued operation of a guaranty agency.
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In the case of HEAF, the guidelines allowed it to keep cash
reserves of $35 million, of the nearly $46 million it held, at
the end of fiscal year 1986--a year in which it paid about $88
million in defaulted loan claims. 1If the guidelines were
applied at the end of fiscal year 1989, a year in which HEAP
paid about $750 wm.llion in claims, HEAF would have been allowed
to keep cash reserves of $300 million and it would have had no

excess reserves.

an
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
OFFICE OF LEGISLATION AND CONGRESSIONAL AFFAIRS
September 28, 1990

Honorable Donald W. Riegle, Jr.

Chairman

Senate Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs

United States Senate

washington, D.C., 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Enclosed are Under Secretary Ted Sanders' responses to HEAF-
related questions you submitted in follow=-up to his July 27
appearance before tha Senate Committee on Banking, Housing and
Urban Affairs. Also enclosed are nhumerous charts and guarantee
agency financial statements which you requested.

please let me know if the Department can provide you with any
further information or assistance on this important issue.

Sipcerely,

[w\( ,u/\@,uu (,‘J?(

Na Moh nnedy
Assistant gegretary

Enclosures

400 MARYLAND AVE., 8.W WASHINGTON. D.C. 30202-3100

o
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Questions for Ted Sanders
From Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr.
July 27, 1980

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS POSED BY SENATOR DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.

Q.1 You stated that there are 5 to 7 guaranty agencles besides
HEAF that are in a weakened condition. What specific steps
is the Department of Education taking to monitor their

condition?

A.1 As we indicated previously, there are a few guarantee
agencies experiencing what we believe are short term cash
flow problems, although there is, to the best of our
xnowledge, no other guarantee agency facing problems similar
to HEAF's. The Department has completed a preliminary
analysis of the guarantee agencies, and is currently
assigning program review teams to undertake comprehensive
reviews of several of the agencies. The Department has
engaged the services of a financial management firm to
assist ED staff in reviewing the financial aspects of the
guarantee agencies. The financial analyses that will be
provided by this firm will also be used to support the

Department's proyram review teams.
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Q.2. Please provide HEAF's balance sheet as of June 30, 1990.

A.2. A copy is uttached.

Q.3. Please provide HEAF's financial statement of operations for the
most recent vear uavailable.
The statements should inc)ade a listing of HFAF's costs and
revenues by category, any outside funds acquired, and
HEAF's net increase in resierves.

A.3., Copies of the latest financial statement submitted to the
Department is attached.
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Please provide annual data from 1980 through 1990 on
guaranty agency reviews and audits by the Department of
Education, including the nu.ber of reviews, the size of the
staff conducting such reviews, and the amount spent on such
reviews. Please provide the same data for reviews of

lenders and institutions.

The attached chart shows the number of institutional,
lender, and ¢guarantee agency reviews conducted by OSFA staff
from 1981 1989. Data provided begins with fiscal year
1981 and corresponds to the program year 1980-8l1. Estimates
are provided for fiscal years 1990, 1991, and 1992, The
second chart shows the staffing levels for OSFA regional
offices for the years 1981 to 1990. The third chart shows

the costs for these reviews.

In addition to reviews by OSFA, the Office of the Inspector
General conducts audits of guarantee agencies. The specific
number of OIG audits is included in the final chart.
However, staffing levels and the amount spent on the reviews

iz not available.

0
o>
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What criteria are used to evaluate the financial and

administrative strength of guarantee agencies?

The Department has completed a preliminary analysis of the
guarantee agencies'’ financial condition. A preliminary
judgment of the financial condition of each guarantee agency
was made based on its potential to incur income or asset
losses in the following areas: the volume of new loans the
agency has guaranteed (paying close attention to potentially
high-risk proprietary school loans) and whether that volume
had increased or desreused; the agency's cumulative cash
reserves and whether the agency has experienced a decline in
those reserves; the agency's overall loan volume and whether
that volume is increasing or dacreasing; and the agency's
reinsurance rata and whether it was reduced during the maost
recent three-year period due to loan defaults.

The Department is alsc considering the following criteria
relating to administrative condition: ability to carry out
assigned functions; ability to collect on defaulted loans;
ability to provide required reports to the Department: and

ability to provide loan guarantees 1in a timely fashion.

The Department also reviews the biennial audit of an

agency's financial condition and its compliance with program
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regulations. With the help of our financial advisor, the
Department is developing criteria and a model to test the

financial strenath of guarantee agencies.
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What enforcement powers do you have if a guaranty agency is
not in compliance with laws, rules, or ragulations? 1If it

is not competently managed? If its ccste are excessive?

The Department has 2 limited nunber of enforcement powers at
its disposal. To enhance the enforcement powars described
below, the Department is requesting legislative changes that
would give the Department broader oversight and enforcement
authority ..var the guarantee agencice when Federal interests

are at stake.

Currently, when it learns that a guarantee agency is not in
compliance with program requirements, the Department may
withhold payments due to the agency, impose fines, require
the agency to refund all or a portion of the reinsurance
payments wade with respect tc loans that have not been
properly administered, or terminate the agency's
participation agreement if there has been a violation of law

or fraud has been committed.

The Department may also require the assignment to it of all
or a portion of a guarantee agency's portfolio of defaulted
loans when the Secretary determines that sucii action is
necessary to protect the Federal fiscal interest. The

L 4

agreament between a guarantee agency and the Secretary also

8 I—

—
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specifies that if the agency fails or is unable to carry out
its obligations or fails to comply with statutory or
requlatory requirements, the Secretary may require that no
further loans be made under the agency's program until
cnrrective action has been taken by the agency and approved

by the Department.

However, the Department has no authority to control or
review the amount of an agency's administrative expenses.
In fact, since Federal administrative allowances are
statutory entitleaments (1 percent of new loan volume, and a
minimum of 30 percent of collections), there is little

incentive for restraint below this reimbursement level.
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Please provide available information -~ such as type of
business, balance sheets, and profit statements -- of for-
profit affiliates of HEAF. Does the Education Department
audit transactions between HEAF and its for~-profit
affiliates? Does the Department have any regulatory

authority over any of these affiliates?

The Department regulates the activities of guarantee
agencies, which are State or nonprofit private
organizations. The Department has no authority to regulate
the for-profit affiliates of a guarantee agency, such as
HEAF, nor does it generally audit or review transactions
between HEAF and those affiliates.. However, we hold the
guarantee agency accountable for the actions of its agents -
- for example, those companies with which it contracts. The
guarantee agency agreement also requires the quarantee
agencies to monitor their lenders and institutions. A for-
profit affiliate is not required to submit financial
information or other statements to the Dapartment. However,
one of HEAF's for-profit affiliates is a loan servicer.
Therefore, the Department would, as part of a regular lender
review, examine the servicing activities of this affiliate
to determine if the loans are being serviced in accordanca
with reqgulatory requirements. There is no prochibition

against guarantee agency officers or staff having an

0

AN
bu



86

ownership interest in such for-profit contractors, while

there is a prohibition in the case of ED employees.

Should states or affiliated for-profit companies be required
to maintain an adequate level of reserves in their

associated guaranty agencies?
The Department believes that a minimum level of reserves is
essential to the continued sound operation of any entity and

is examining this area to determine whether legislative

proposals are appropriate.

How much does the chief executive officer of each guarantee

agency get paid?

This information is not currently reported to the

Department.

10, 11, 12

35-7710 - 91 - 4
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1 am concerned about defaultasd student loans held by defunct
thrifts. Please provide the total amount of student loans
held by thrifts in conservatorship or receivership. How
much of that total is currently in default? 1Is the
Education Department satisfied that these loans are being

serviced properly?

The Resolution Trust Corporation (RTC) has informed us that
it holds approximately $500 million in Guaranteed Student
Loans. The amount of that portfolio in default is unknown.
Some of these loans may not have peen properly serviced
because of the problems associated with the lender's failure
and subsequent takeover by the RTC, but the volume of loans

involved is not known.
The Department is working with the RTC to ensure that these
loans are serviced properly and to assist the RTC to sell

them to eligible lenders at a fair price, minimizing the

cost to tha Federal Government.

13
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RESPONSE TO QUESTION POSED BY SENATOR LARRY PRESSLE%

In December 1987, Congress accepted the findings and
recommenaaticns of the General Accounting Office to take
away $250 million in so-called excess resarves from
quarantee agencies. In view of the financial situation of
HEAF and the potential problem when the guarantes agency's
raserves are insufficient Fo meet the default expenses, does
the GAO still maintain that its analysis of the reserve
amount necessary for guarantes agencies was and is accurate
and that it was a prudent decision to take away these
reserves from guarantee agencies? (I also would appreciate
receiving the comments of Mr. Sanders on the subject of this

question.)

The Department cannot speak for the General Accounting
Office on this issue. The Department believes that the
excess resarves that were recovered are the property of the
Federal Government and should have beaen reclaimed. Agencies
were able to appeal the sttutory requirement under section
§422(e) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 to repay excess
cash reserves. Each agency ‘hat appealuad was prov.ded ample
opportunity to submit documentation and meet with us to
explain why it believed it qualified for a waiv:'r to the
spend-down of its reserves as provided under the provisions

of the law. Many agencies presented convincing arguments to

14
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suppert their waiver requests, and the Department ultimately
granted more than $53 million in waivers to those agencies.
HEAF, for example, received tha largest waiver from the
Department, more than $16 million, and tharefore was
required to repay only $1.4 million. This represented a
very small amount of HEAF's reserves, and in no way

contributed to HEAF's subsequent financial problems.
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Student rinanaial Assistance
Progran Reviews

The Office of Student Pinancial Assistance (O8FA) conducts onsite
program reviews of participating institutione, 1lenders and
guarantee agenciss. The purpose of these reviews is to evaluate
compliance wish student financial assistance program regulations.
As & result of these revievs, the Department may assess liabilities
and fines, require corrective aoction or initiate termination action
in cases of serious program abuse or fraud.

Progran reviewe are conducted by OSFA staff in ten regional
offices. A typical institutional or lender review lasts one week
and involves from one to three reviswers. A guarantes agency
review is more complex and dgenerally involves £ive to aix
revievers. Revirvers select samples of student filas and determines
vhather the students vere aligible for the grants or loans made and
that all regulatory requirements wera mat and doocumented. The
reviewers also svaluate whether the institution is maintaining
proper fiscal records and controls over funhds and that financial
reports subuitted to the Department are ecouratse.

O8PA selects schools and lenders for revievw bhased on various
indicators of problems and other priority factors: high GSL
default Tates, high or increasing loan volume, failure to submit
audits, length of time from last program revievw, complaints from
students, etc. Lenders are selected for review based on siae,
length of time from last review and other known probleas.
guarantes agencies are ravisved at least once every three years.

After a review, institutions receive a written report of the review
£indings and required corrective actions. Inatitutions may appeal
lilbgl ty assesszants and obtain & hearing befcre an administrative
l1aw juage. .

In addition to regular program reviews, SFA staff participate in
pany other types of compliance activities. They provide technical
assistance to the 0ffice of thu Inspector General snd participate
in joint reviews and investigations. OSPFA staff also coordinate
vith Guarantes agencies which also conduct reviews of lendec snd
schools. When seric..s program violations are found, institutions
are placed on a system of payment by reimbursesent. Under this
systen, tfunds are releas to schoola only after proper
docunentation have been submitted and reviewed by the 8FA regional
office. This is a very labor intensive activity, but one that {s
nighly effective in preventing abuce of funds.

The attached chart show the number of program reviews conducted
between 1981 and 1989, Eatimates are provided for 1990, 1991 and
1992. Also attached is & copy of OSPA’s institutional program
review guide and a copy of OSFA review guida for lenders.

q.
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septembsr 13, 1990

1
ftndant. rinanoial Assistanos
Erogran Ravievs
PISCAL INSTITUTIONAL LENDER 02353238'
YEAR REVIBUS REVIENE®
198} 1,058 909 10
1v02 8510 802 10
1943 648 773 10
1984 721 763 10
1985 763 678 10
1986 417 462 10
1987 73 222 8
1980 677 a8z 10
1989 788 219 1)
1990 (estimate) 1,080 730 , 24

« TProm FY 1981-86, Guarantes Agency tovtaio vers not sracked
separataly. These nusbers sre estimates.

Jou
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

O3FA_Reajonal _Staffina_for Proacam Raview

(a) (b) (c) (d) {e) ()
FY_ Nonsue, 18 Monsun. LR Sup. IR Gua. LB Yokal
101 55 ae 10 - 10
1982 4l 34 10 . 9t
19803 49 32 10 . 91
1984 54 31 10 . 10t
1988 56 b1 ] 10 e tos
1988 $2 N 10 . g
1987 cavling 56 22 V0 6 a4
1987 on board (3] 21 10 6 a3
1988 ceiling 55 22 10 6 33
1988 on bosrd 52 21 to 6 89
1989 celiing at 39 22 [ 150
1989 on board [ %] e ‘4 G 1318
1990 ceiling 91 a9 22 6 158
1980 on bosrd as 38 22 6 180
Prior to tha 1988-1987 rearqanization, 4 single

institutional (schoo
regions.

Legand:

(a) Fiscal Year

(b) Monsuparvisory Institutianal Reviewers
(c) Monsupervisary Lender Aeviewers

(g) Supervisory Institutionsl Reviewers

o) Supervisory Lender Reviwwirs

person supervised both

}) review and lender/guarantes 398ncy ctaview in naarly alti

AL 3 U

- o as e s .

. o~ irar m -
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August 27, 1980

Amo S Regi r
Eiscal Yenrs 1983 - 1990

FY 1981 - $304,092

Fy 1982 - 221,863

FY 1963 - 350,198

FY 19684 - 382,829

Fy 1088 -~ 349,380

FY 1988 -~ 136,034

FY 1987 - 322,022

A Dreakdown bitween institutional and lender/guarantes agency review
expenditurec 1v not &vailable for FY 1881 through 1987,

Inst., Reviaw Lender/GA Review Total

FY 1988 Actudl 297,308 $147,280 $444 588
FY 1980 Actus! 391,908 203,212 598,117
FY 1990 as of 7/31/90 317,418 218,278 792,001
FY 1990 Est, Total 821,000 330,000 851,000

- p—
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-




93

DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

Analysis of Audits Issued (1)
FY 90 PY 89 FY 88 PY 87 YY 86 TFY 88

Postsecondary

Education

Institution Audits 32 58 23 19 00 24
No. of Lendar Audits 00 09 1} 06 00 03

No. of Guarantse
Agency Audits 09 04 02 08 o1 oe

* Ap of 8/21/50
(1) Parformed by ED OIG

,{2) 20 Surveys of lenders wers contracted for in FY 1989 and

* conducted by & CPA firm in FY 1990. Anothar 20 surveys of

, rlendars vera contracted for in FY 1990 and ars currently in
‘procass. Additional contract work at lenders, guarantes agencies
and sscondary narkats being contenmplatad.

(3) Above axludes raguired cyclical audits done by non-Federal
auditozs.
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- HEAF

WASHINGTON, D.C.
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HIGRER EDUCATICN ASSISTANCE FOUNDATICN

REFORT ON AUDITS OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
for the years ended Septembar 310, 1989 and 19588
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INDEX OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of Indepandant Acssuntants
Financial Statamants:
Balance Shaats as of Saptember 30, 19589 and 1948
statements of Revenuss and Expensss and cChanges
in Fund Balanca for the yesrs anded Jeptember 10,
989 and 1988

Statements of Changes in Financial Poeition for
the YedZs ended Septambar 30, 1989 and 1988

Notas to rinancial Statements

1<
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Coopers
&Lyorand

REPORT CF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANRS

wa thg Dirsctors of
Higher Education Assistancs Foundarian:

We have audited the accompanying balanch sheets of
Highsr fducation Assistance Foundation as of Septambir 30, 1Y
and 1988 and tha relatsd statements of ravenuss and eaxpenses and
changes in fund balance, and changes in ¢inancial positien far
the vears than ended. Thess financial statements are thn respon-
sibility of tha Conmpany's nanagemsnt. Our vesponsibilivy is to
oxg:.on an opinion on these financial statements bLated on our
audits.

we conducted our audits in accordance with gsnerally
acceptad auditing standards. Thoss standards require that ve
plan and perfora the audit to obtain reascnable assurance abeut
whetber the financial stataments ara free of material nisstate-
ment. AN audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence
supporting the amcunts and disclosurss in the ginancial
statenments. An audit also inciudes assessing the accounting
principles used and significant sstizates nads by nanagement, as
vell as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation.

We belisve that ouz audits provide a reasonable basis £or our
opinien.

In our opinien, the firancial statemants rveferred €O
above present fairly, in all saterial respscts, the financial
gont:ton of Higher Education Assistancc Foundation as of Septem-

er 10, 2909 and 1984, and the results of its opsrations, and the
changes in its financial pesitieon for the years then ended in
conforzity with genazally accspted accsunting principles.

Gw?w¢ %M_

Oscember 11, 1989, sxcept for
Nots 12 as to which the
dats {8 Decembsr 28, 1909
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HIGHEIR EQUCATICN ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION

BALANCE SHEETS
as of Septenmber 10, .389 and .588

ASSETS

currant aesets:
cash and investrhants
Accrued interest and accounts
Taceaiveble
Claims reimbursezants receivable
student loans

Total currZant asasets

Fixed assetas and software, lass
accunulated depreciation and
anortization of 43,678,840 in
1989 and $1,567,.28 in 1988

sStudent lcans

Total assets

The lcceﬁfunyinq notes are an intagral
the financial statements.

part o
p)

a2

$§ 10,837,340
17,768,002

213,984,108
—sdd.00Q

254,419,450

1

pS 11 X

$ 19,499,709
30,956,978
107,876,244
—f.430.000

234,983,9))

17,390,908
—12.380,000

d288. 720018
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LIASILITIES, NET? DEFERRED REVENUE
AND FUND BALANCE

current liabilicies:
Accounts payable and accrued
axpanses
Aceryed intearest payible
Notas payabla
300k overdrafe

Total currant liabillities

Defearred quarantes faa ravenus,
net of daferred rainsurance faas

rund balance

Total liabilities, net

daferred ravenue and fund
balanace

A28

$ 29,374,203
1,324,064
186,629,034
—a4.021.789

232,149,170

47,304,942
—2£.830.692

4186.404.808

a1l

$ 32,742,089
168,807
97,000,000

129,908,706

53,989,785
~10.823.275

FrI TV 3- R
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HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION

: STATEMENTS OF REVENUES AND EXPENSES
AND CHANGES IN FUND SALANCE
far the Years ended September 20, 1989 and 1588

peT 1] pu] 1 §

REVENUES

suarantee faas $ 36,215,979 $31,6489,250

collection rstsntion 21,503,478 158,088,609

Adminiscrative cost allowancs 18,122,374 31,809,031

Interest 3,016,487 3,464,421

Servicing fees —_—t21.221 —2.282

Total Zavenues 29,282,422 42,612,100

EXPENSES

Loan defaults ) 82,593,681 20,606,019

Parsonnel and cffice 36,299,436 11,086,364

outside servicss 19,632,139 13,900,028

Reinsurance fess 8,810,483) 5,763,237

Data processing services 8,548,049 6,191,990

Interast 5,390,909 $02,120

Depraciation and amortization —2.all 200

Total expanses 233,284,203 298,711,094

txcess (deficit) of reavenuss

over expensss (%3,994,682) 2,903,806
fund balance. beginning cof year 0.8 219210869
Fund balance, end of year £ 24,830,652 240,822,073

The accompanying hotas ara sn integral
part of the financial atatamenta.

b ]
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HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION

STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN FINANCIAL POSITION
20r thea years ended Septenber 30, 1989 and 1588

Cash providedt
Excess (deficit) of ravanuas
over expanses
Add L{:ams not affecting caeh:
Depreciation and amertization
change {n:
AcSrued intersat and agccounts
recaiveabla
cx:{a. reinkbureements receive
able
Accounts payabla and accrued
expsnees
Accrued interest payable
jook overdratt
paferred guarantea fee
revanus, nat of deferred
Teinsurance feas

Cash used by oparations

student loan principal receipts
precesds f£rom notas payable
Repaynents on notes rscaivable

Total cash provided

cash applied:
Student loan recovaries
Payzancs of notss payable
Iseuance of notes Teceivablas
Ixpenditures for fixad assats
and softvare

Total cash applied

Iincrease (decreass) in cash and
{nvestnents

cash and investzents, beginning
of year

Cash and investzants, end of year

The accompanying notes are an integral

pe-1 11

$(%3,994,603)
3,1‘1'71!

3,138,976
(268,407,861)
(3,368,616)

1,188,287
14,821,769

—l.404,022)
(68,975,222)

5.113:500
240,236,070

28,274,248

27,195,800
150,607,044

—lu i, 000
Aid.126.012

(8,962,366)

-2 490,203
FIBUFE-E VAL

part of the financial statemants.

)

aifld

$ 3,903,806
457,829

2,764,409
(43,296,069)
3,138,139

165,007
(39,600,000)

—ia80.002
(64,703,787)

158,000,000

281,122,220

19,300,000
61,000,000
55,578,036

—ad.120,020
—a42.163.058
11,950,299

—l it 404
02,470,100

BEST COPY AVAILAG! +
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HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Dasgription 22 Suajness:

Highsr Education Assistance Foundation (HEAF) is a nonpTefis
corpozation cperating nationwide as & guarintas agency under
4 the fedaral Guarantesd Student Lodn ?Progras (the Program).
HEAF is a nembef of the HEAF qroup of organizations, a
constellatisn of nonprofit companies which provides student
16an guarantaes and proceseing services to comnercial lenders
and loans to postsecondary education students and their
pazents across the country under the Progran,

The Progzam wvas estiblished by Congress as a means of naking
loans available to studants attending colleges, universities,
vocational and technical schools and othar postsscondary
educational institutions and to parents of such students.
Guarantead lcans may be made by commercial lenders euch as
banks and savings and lcan aesociations or by statavide
lending entities. The Prograa providas for HEAF to gQuarantes
the rapayment of principal and acerued interest to the lender
for each eligible loan. HEAF also conducts activities to
kxeep lenders .nformad about tha Program, to encouraqe lender
participation in the Program and to assist lenders in

:::::n:nq cartain administrative functions rslated to the

i 1

In addition ta its guarantee agancy operations, HEAT provides
Banagement and loan procassing eervices ¢ statevide lending

entities and loan origination and disbuirs:ment services to
lendars.

2. Acgeunting Policiag!
GUARANTEE TEE REVENUE:

A guarantes fee is collected fzom borrowers at the tize of
loan disbursezent. Guarantes fea revenus is recognized on 4
straight=line basis over the estizated life of 8 loan which
rangee froa 44 monthas to %6 monthsa.

COLLECTION RETENTION:

Fedsral law provides for the Guarantor to retain 3oy of
regcoveries on previoualy defaulted loans. The collection
retention revenus is recognized in the Ysar of reoovery.

ADMINISTRATIVE COST ALLOWANCE!
Consistent with fedeval law, HEAF receives an administrative

—cost allowance squal to 1% of the volume of loans guaranteed
in 1989 and 1388,

Q 104 BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, Continuec

2. asepunting Policies (consinued):
LOAN DEFAULTS!

Loan defaults incurred prior to year end in sxceas of federal
reinsurarcs, .ass estimated nat recoveries rveslizable on
dsfaulted atudent loans, are chergyed againsc current
opazations. For the yesz ended Ssptembar 10, 1584, ths value
of net recaveriss realizable on defeulted student loans was
zaviaed (ass Nots ), Change in Estimate).

Annual default rates for purposes of the application for
faderal reinsuranca ere calculatad on a state=by-atata basis
by dividing default claias for tha 2iscel Yyear by the
originel guerantesd amount of leens in repaymant at the
peginning of the £igcal YEAT. Faderal roinouranes fiyuwnts
ate maae to HEAF according to the following schedule:

Annual Deafault Rate Fedazal Bainsuzanca
08 to 5% 100%
Mara than 5% but leesa than 1008 of clains through 3% and
or aqual to 9% 908 of claims over SV but
leas than or equal to 9%
¢var 9% 1008 of claims through 3% and

908 of claima over 5% but
less then OF equal to 9% and
608 of clains over S8

REINSURANCE FZES!

The federsl government charges a reinaurencs fes ranging {rom
.25% to .50% of the principal anount of lcans guaranteed
during ths yeer. Reinaurence fes expanse ig recoqnized on
the aama basia as guarantes fes Cevenus.

INVESTMENTS!

Investments, which consiat principally of securitiss of the
fedarel government or its agencies, high grads commerc.al
peper a collateralized rapurchass agrasmenta, arad c8.ried
at amortised coat which approximatad market value aa of
Saptember 30, 1989 and 1988.

STUDENT LOANS:
student loens consiat of the eatimated reelizable valus of

recoveries in exceaa of federe) reinmurance on defaulted
student loans (ses Note ), Change in Estiaate).

100
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HIGHER EDUCATICN ASSISTANCE FCUNDATION
NOTES TC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, Continued

ag::u:::—g Eg‘ JE‘ l. I”aﬂ:‘-'lﬁd) :
FIXED ASSETS AND SOFTWARE:

Fixed assets and cozputer software &re carricd at cost lees
accunulated depreciaticn and amortization and are bkeing
deprecisted and amortized on a straight-line basis over their
estizated useful lives 0f three to tsn Years.

BOOK COVERDRAFT!

Book overdraft represents checks written in excess cf the
pook cash balancs which had not claeaared the bank at Septaam-
per 10, 19589, HEAF had available a discreticnary line of
credit to fund these disbursements (see Note 7).,

INCOME TAXES:

HEAF is a tax-exempt organization under the provisions of
Internal Revenue Code Secuion S01(c)(4) and, accordingly, no
provisien for income taxas has besn made .n these ZIihancial
etatenants.

Change 13 Zatizacae:

For the year ended Jeptember 30, 1988, the eetimated realiza-
ble valus of defaulted student loanhs “as revised as the
result of additional exper.ence in the collectibility of
defaulted student loans. This resulted in incruung «he
estinated value of recovaries in axcess cf ‘ederel
reinsurance by 919,300,000 in l908. 0f that aasmocunt,
$8,800,000 related to defaults oceurring prior to 1348,

Raatzictad Asgety’

In accordance with agreements with lenders, dapoaits are made
to & reetricted guarantes account designated the Guarantee
fund, Deposits te the Guarantee rund mat all funding
{:aiuunn during the years ended September 10, 1989 and

Amounts on depoeit in or accruing to the Guarantas Fund mnay
be withdrawn only for the purpose of paying claims. These
Testricted assets amounted to $52,193,55) and $82,671,8423 at
sptember 310, 1989 and 1988, rsepactively.

) ORY
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HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, continued

a hags I H
ps-1.1] pU1 1]
Acceunts payable and accrued
expanses
Clains incurred but not
due fer payment $ 231,040,794 § 168,398,000
gstimated reinsurance
reccveries {222.670,704) _L161,421.0Q0)
%,370,000 6,927,000
Recovaries dus Departaent
of Pducation 9,586,487 "’10.71’
other accounts payable
and accrued expanses 11,417,796 . AL90%.084
Total L20.20200 422,742,000
LaAsa Commitaanta:

HEAF leases office spacs, equipment and autonobiles under
operating lesses, A portica of the office epace is leased
fron & partnership of vhich one pertner is on 's board of
Directors. Thess leases require menthly rentals of $40,500
and have terms of thirty years expiring in the yeer 2014.
HEA? also nakes naonthly payments teé is pertnership for
certain other office space. All other leaases expire cver the
next thres YeArs. Lease exponse vas $4,583,407 anA
$1,647,704 fef ¢\~ years eniad Ceptsmbar 36, 1984 and 1988,
respectively. The ainimum future lease commitments under
nencancellable operating leases as of Septamber 30, 1989 ave:

riscal Xaaz Azaunt
1990 $ 1,794,600
1991 998,400
1993 639,100
1992 514,400
1994 807,600

Thereatter 0,241,000

Total sinimum conmitzent 14.7

Hotes Payable!

A discretionary line of cradit wae available in 1389 and 1988
from eeveral dommercial lending institutions i{n the fora ot
revolving promisesory notes payable on demand with pa ent in
full dus ne later than Decemper 31, 1989 and 1988,
raspectively. The notes bear daily interast, payable
zontnly, at prime rate which wae 10.5% at September 30, 1989,

1:i. BEST COPY Avaliai

L of 720



107

HIGHER EDUCATION ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION
NOTES 70 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, Continued

7. Notas BaveRle (contirnusd):

The lines of credit vers limited to maximum borrowings of
$175,000,000 in 1989 and $120,000,000 in 1988. ABorrowings
amounted to $1350,129,034 and $97,000,000 at September 120,
1989 and 1588, respectively. Claim reimbursaments recsivable
froa the U.S. Depavtzent of Lducation serves as collateral on
the promisscry notes.

HEA? had demand notes due to HEAF group nsmbers in the amount
of $36,%00,000 at Septembsr 10, 1989. DOaily intersst on the
notes was peyable quarterly at .7%% or 1.35% over the ccupon
squivalent yisld of the zmost racently auctionad thirtsensveek
United States Treaaury Bills.

8. Bxofit sShaxing and 401(k) Planat

Twvo defined contridbution plans cover substantially all
amployeed. Contributions to the plans are et the option of
the emplover. Plan expense vas 31,449,554 and $912,610 for
the years >ndad Sepcember 30, 1989 and 19588, respectively.

5. Ralated Parey Transpctions:

MEAP {s a party to a mutual support agrsement with certein
other mambers of ths HEAY group of ozganizasinna., This
agrooRent y.cvides tor the mutual guarantee of certain
obligations of ths other nembers of the HEAP qroug that have
antsred into the agresment and may be terainated I the HEA?
Board of Directors but only vith respent to certaln writtsn

obligations which did not exist as of the dats of
tersination.

HEA? has g\nuntnd student loans in the approximate amount
of $643,383,000 for corporations which ars members of tha
NEAY group of organirations waich "agﬂ‘-uuu approximately 7%
of the total loans guaranteed by .

HEAF rsceives certain eervices from members of the HIAF grou
for whioh it incurred costs of $32,088,000 in 1989 an
$1,500,000 in 1988. HEAF has alse guarantesad indebtedneass
and lease cobliga“ions of MEA? group asmbers in the approxi-
mate amount of $315,000 as of Sapteaber 10, 1989,

REAF held demand notes due from HEAY group sembers, the
2mom-ot vhich vere used to acguire etudent loans. Dailly
nterest wvae payable quarterly at .73% over the coupen
—aquivalent yield of the most recently auctioned thirteen=veek
United States Treasy Bills., Interest income from such
demand notes vas $166,030 and $1,483,5934 for tha years sndad
September 30, 1989 and 1988, respectively. As of
Septamber 10, 1989 and 1288, these amounts had been repaid.
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HIGHER EDUCATICN ASSISTANCE TOUNDATION
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, continusd

9. Relared Parsy Iransacuicns lsonsinusd)

HIMAR Service corporstion of America provides data processing
and Cortain other services to HEAF., HEAF incurred expenses
of 1‘.1“.“0 in 1989 and 96,466,450 in 1388 for such
services,

Certain members of mansgemant of HEAY also ace in sisilar
capacities for the aforesentioned organizscions.

10. gSqosingancies:

HEA? (s parey to various lngll actiors arising in the
ord.nary course of business. n the opinion of msnageaent,
the amount of ultimave liability, if any, with resspect %o
these actions will not have a sacerial agfsct uon the
tinancisl position of HEAr.

11. Bsclassigicasigna:
certain rsclassifications have been made to cehe 1988
financial etatements in order tO confors with the 1989

presantation. These reclassifications have no effect on the

previously rteported fund balance or excess ©f revenues aver
expensas.

12. Subsaguent Event:

on Oecember 28, 1989, HEAF entered into a revelving line of
credit with student Losn Msrketing Association cotaling
$400,000,000 which msy be utilized through Decembe: 28, 1390.

10
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" August 3, 1990 THN

Ms. Roberta 8. Dunn

Deputy Assistant Secretary

for Student Financial Assistance e .
U.S. Department of Education e

7th and D Streets, S.W., Room 4624

Washington, D.C. 20202

Dear Or. Dunn:
The information which follows is in response to your memorandum of August 2.

1990, requesting certain portfolio and financial information. The information
provided is as of June 30, 1990.

HEAF Information
1. Total Active Loans Guaranteed as of 6/30/90 $9,603,168
Total Loans in Repayment Status as of 6/30/90 $7,197,287
Total Loans n [n-School Status as of 6/30/90 $2,405,88]

In using the above .ata, please no%te that the dollar values indicated
represent the origingl principal of the loans in each category. As a
quarantor, HEAF is not in possession of repayment data which establishes
the current balances of loans in repayment status. 3uch information s
only available from lendars or servicers of the loans.

Also note that the loans described as being in an in-school status
include those currently in the grace period.

I. In Repayment Portfolio

Year of Proprietary 2-Yaar 4-Yaar

Guarintee school  Total
FY'80 1.924 18,183 150,798 176.90%
Fy'sl 15,907 36,960 287,551 340,418
Fy'82 14,372 32,382 223,264 270,018
Fy'83 26,949 42,438 286,568 355,955
FY'84 59,961 51,372 382,739 494,072
FY'85 149,784 61,987 471,242 683,013
FY'86 332,324 68,665 436,870 837,859
FY'87 678,784 72,016 435,246 1,186,046
Fy'as 840,037 70,284 491,946 1,402,267
Fy'89 416,131 36,371 522,462 974,964
FY'90 55,601 4,412 295,297 355,250
TOTAL 2. 597,778 435,070 3,983,923 — 7.078,7%87
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berta B. Dunn
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As indicated eariier, the above amounts represent the original loan
balances rather than the amounts currently outstanding.

Also note that the data is arrayed by the year the loans were quaranteed
rather than the year of first payment made. While HEAF's data base
includes a first payment due date for each loan, no existing report
summarizes the data bases on that basis, and none could be written and
run within your time requirements, Existing reports do, however,
segregate the above data by loans which have been in repayment status
for less than 360 days and those that have been in repayment from more
than 360 days and hence are considered "mature” Toans. Please let me
know {f such a report would be useful.

In-School Portfolio (A1) Loans Not in Repayment)
griging) Loan Balance

Year of

Guarantes Proprietary 2=Yoar 4-Yeyr
FY’'80 111 285 4,405
Fy'8l 233 785 9,936
FY'82 161 491 9,141
FY’'83 296 962 15,251
FY'84 1,039 1,663 26,109
FY'8S 2,769 3,201 50,525
FY'86 7,169 6,086 96,793
Fy'8? 19,412 9,147 211,034
FY’as $2,350 23,768 430,519
FY'89 150,743 53,334 584,163
FY'90 230,804 45,516 355,251
TOTAL 465,087 145,238 1,793,127

Please note that the above data is displayed by year of guarantee rather
than anticipated year of repcyment start. Because of the drop-out rate
for proprietary loans, serialization of loans, and borrowers
enrolling/transferring between schools, we find the "anticipated
graduation date” listed on loan applications highly unreiiable as a
predictor of when repayment will actually begin.

Again, our data base does contain the anticipated graduation date for
each borrower/ioan. Since no operating reports utilize this data,
however, we can provide it only outside the timelines required by your
Mml
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V. Qperating Statistics

Attached please find a summary table of HEAF's "Mature Paper" default
rate for each year of guarantee by the three school sectors. Enclosed
please find a detailed explanation of how HEAF measures "Mature Paper"
default rates and how that methodology compares to other methods.

Absent more detailed guidance, we are nct certain of how to calculate a
"net default rate" to meet your requirements. A direct answer would be
that HEAF has a twelve-year history of recovering 34.6% of all defaults
in the three to four years following payme.t of claims. Thus you may
want to simply discount the mature paper default rates by that factor.

With regard to collection costs, we also require further guidance as to
how those costs are to be defined. The information we need 15 how to
attribute indirect costs (space, computer services, etc.) and what--if
any--overhead charges should be allocated ta our collections effort.
Again, a direct measure might be that our average collection agency
commission rate plus legal costs approximate 23.9% of recoveries.

V.  Einancial Summary
Enclosed please find a copy of our audited financial statements for the
year-ended September 30, 1989. HEAF does not publish interim financia)
data because of the "seasonal” nature of major revenue and expense items
in the guarantee operation.

| trust the information provided is responsive to your needs. It you have any
questions, please call Val Vikmanis at (612) 693-3847.

Sincerely,

—A.&/‘V— /-.:— -‘/ A/
- 7 7
Garry 0. Mays
President

GDH/1kb
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